MIT Libraries DSpace@MIT

MIT Open Access Articles

Dynamical (In)Stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics along the Ricci flow

The MIT Faculty has made this article openly available. *Please share* how this access benefits you. Your story matters.

Citation: Calculus of Variations and Partial Differential Equations. 2023 Jan 12;62(3):84

As Published: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00526-022-02403-4

Publisher: Springer Berlin Heidelberg

Persistent URL: https://hdl.handle.net/1721.1/147090

Version: Author's final manuscript: final author's manuscript post peer review, without publisher's formatting or copy editing

Terms of Use: Article is made available in accordance with the publisher's policy and may be subject to US copyright law. Please refer to the publisher's site for terms of use.



Dynamical (In)Stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics along the Ricci flow

çcè

Cite this Accepted Manuscript (AM) as Accepted Manuscript (AM) version of Alix Deruelle, Tristan Ozuch, Dynamical (In)Stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics along the Ricci flow, Calculus of Variations and Partial Differential Equations https://doi.org/10.1007/s00526-022-02403-4

This Accepted Manuscript (AM) is a PDF file of the manuscript accepted for publication after peer review, when applicable, but does not reflect post-acceptance improvements, or any corrections. Use of this AM is subject to the publisher's embargo period and AM terms of use. Under no circumstances may this AM be shared or distributed under a Creative Commons or other form of open access license, nor may it be reformatted or enhanced, whether by the Author or third parties. By using this AM (for example, by accessing or downloading) you agree to abide by Springer Nature's terms of use for AM versions of subscription articles: https://www.springernature.com/gp/open-research/policies/accepted-manuscript-terms

The Version of Record (VOR) of this article, as published and maintained by the publisher, is available online at: <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00526-022-02403-4</u>. The VOR is the version of the article after copy-editing and typesetting, and connected to open research data, open protocols, and open code where available. Any supplementary information can be found on the journal website, connected to the VOR.

For research integrity purposes it is best practice to cite the published Version of Record (VOR), where available (for example, see ICMJE's guidelines on overlapping publications). Where users do not have access to the VOR, any citation must clearly indicate that the reference is to an Accepted Manuscript (AM) version.

DYNAMICAL (IN)STABILITY OF RICCI-FLAT ALE METRICS ALONG THE RICCI FLOW

ALIX DERUELLE AND TRISTAN OZUCH

ABSTRACT. We study the stability and instability of ALE Ricci-flat metrics around which a Lojasiewicz inequality is satisfied for a variation of Perelman's λ functional adapted to the ALE situation and denoted λ_{ALE} . This functional was introduced by the authors in a recent work and it has been proven that it satisfies a good enough Lojasiewicz inequality at least in neighborhoods of integrable ALE Ricci-flat metrics in dimension larger than or equal to 5.

Contents

Introduction	2
An adaptation of Perelman's λ -functional to the ALE setting	2
A weighted Łojasiewicz inequality for λ_{ALE} .	2
Stability and instability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics.	3
Heat kernel estimates	5
Outline of paper	6
Acknowledgements	6
Data Availability Statements	6
1. The functional λ_{ALE} and its properties	6
1.1. First definitions and function spaces	6
1.2. The functionals λ_{ALE}^0 , m_{ADM} and λ_{ALE}	8
1.3. Main properties of λ_{ALE}	9
2. Preliminary estimates for short and large time	11
2.1. Heat kernel Gaussian bounds	11
2.2. $L^2 - C^0$ estimate	17
2.3. Weighted estimates	21
3. Stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics	30
3.1. A stability result	30
3.2. Proof of Theorem 3.2	32
3.3. Evolution of the Bianchi form, the scalar curvature and the mass	40
3.4. A discussion on previous stability results	45
4. Instability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics	46
4.1. A priori energy estimates in the unstable case	46
4.2. A digression on λ_{ALE}	48
4.3. An instability result	49
Appendix A. First and second variations of geometric quantities	54
References	60

Date: today.

 $\mathbf{2}$

INTRODUCTION

The understanding of Ricci-flat ALE metrics is a central issue in Riemannian geometry. These spaces model the formation of singularities of spaces with Ricci curvature bounds [And90, BKN89] as well as the singularities of 4-dimensional Ricci flow with bounded scalar curvature [BZ17, Sim20]. They moreover appear as finite-time blow-up limits of some Ricci flows [App19]. Their stability therefore becomes a crucial question for the Ricci flow.

Our goal here is to study the *dynamical* stability and instability of these spaces along the Ricci flow thanks to a functional on suitable neighborhoods of any ALE Ricci-flat metrics which detects Ricci-flat metrics as its critical points.

An adaptation of Perelman's λ -functional to the ALE setting. In [DO20], the authors introduced an adaptation to the ALE setting of the λ -functional from [Per02], this functional is denoted λ_{ALE} . More precisely, for any ALE metric g of order $\tau > \frac{n-2}{2}$ (see Definition 1.1) whose scalar curvature is integrable, we define

$$\lambda_{ALE}(g) := \lambda_{ALE}^0(g) - m_{ADM}(g)$$

where $\lambda_{ALE}^0(g) := \inf_w \int_N 4|\nabla^g w|_g^2 + R_g w^2$ where the infimum is taken among the smooth functions w with w - 1 compactly supported, and m_{ADM} is (up to a constant) the ADM mass of (N, g). The point of subtracting $m_{ADM}(g)$ is that the functional now extends to an analytic function on the classical space of metrics satisfying, for $\tau > \frac{n-2}{2}$, $k \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}$ and a Ricci-flat metric g_b , $(1+r)^{\tau+k} |\nabla^{g_b,k}(g-g_b)| \ll 1$ where r is the g_b -distance to a given point. Neither λ_{ALE}^0 or m_{ADM} can be defined on such a neighborhood without further constraints since it contains ALE metrics with non integrable scalar curvature.

In [DO20], we moreover showed that λ_{ALE} detects Ricci-flat ALE metrics as its only critical points, and the Ricci flow is moreover its gradient flow.

The second variation of λ_{ALE} at an ALE Ricci-flat metric (N^n, g_b) along divergence-free variations is half the Lichnerowicz operator $L_{g_b} := \Delta_{g_b} + 2 \operatorname{Rm}(g_b) *$. This leads us to define the linear stability of an ALE Ricci-flat metric (N^n, g_b) as the non-positivity of the associated Lichnerowicz operator L_{g_b} restricted to divergence-free variations. In the integrable case, i.e. in the case where the space of ALE Ricci-flat metrics in the neighborhood of a fixed ALE Ricci-flat metric is a smooth finite-dimensional manifold, we have a nice consequence of the linear stability: any linearly stable and integrable ALE Ricci-flat metric is a local maximum for the functional λ_{ALE} . Properties of the ADM mass were deduced thanks to this fact in [DO20].

A more delicate notion of stability is that of *dynamical stability* of Ricci-flat metrics along the Ricci flow. Its study on *compact* Ricci flat manifolds has been investigated in [GIK02, Ses06, Has12] and [HM14]. In the non-compact situation, there are several additional difficulties. A major difference is that 0 is not isolated in the spectrum of the linearized operator. This prevents an exponential convergence rate as in the case of [Has12] of an integrable Ricci-flat metric on a closed manifold, one only gets a polynomial-in-time convergence. The dynamical stability of Euclidean space have been considered in [SSS11, App18] and we refer to the work [DK20] on the dynamical stability of integrable ALE Ricci flat metrics together with the recent work [KP20] on the dynamical stability of integrable ALE Ricci flat metrics carrying a parallel spinor.

A weighted Lojasiewicz inequality for λ_{ALE} . One tool that has been quite popular to study the dynamical stability of fixed points of geometric evolution equations is the notion of

Lojasiewicz-Simon inequalities. Its name comes from both the classical work of Lojasiewicz [Lo65] on finite dimensional dynamical systems of gradient type and that of L. Simon [Sim83] who extended systematically these inequalities to functionals defined on infinite dimensional spaces. The main geometric applications obtained in [Sim83] concern the uniqueness of tangent cones of isolated singularities of minimal surfaces in Euclidean space together with the uniqueness of tangent maps of minimizing harmonic maps with values into an analytic closed Riemannian manifold. These geometric equations have the advantage to be strongly elliptic. Notice that all these results do not hold true if one drops the assumption on the analyticity of the data under consideration.

In the compact setting, Lojasiewicz inequalities have been proved for Perelman's λ -functional in the neighborhood of *compact* Ricci-flat metrics and were the main tool to study the stability of Ricci-flat metrics in [Has12] in the integrable case, and in [HM14] in the general case.

The main result in [DO20] is that the functional λ_{ALE} satisfies a weighted Lojasiewicz inequality in a neighborhood of any ALE Ricci-flat metric with respect to the topology of weighted Hölder spaces $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$, $\alpha \in (0,1)$, with polynomial decay of rate $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$ (see Definition 1.2). It is weighted since it uses the $L_{\frac{n}{2}+1}^2(g_b)$ -norm which is essentially the space $L^2((1+r)d\mu_{g_b})$ instead of $L^2(d\mu_{g_b})$. Roughly speaking, the article [DO20] proves that there is some $\theta \in (0,1]$ such that for any metric g in a $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of a given ALE Ricci flat metric, the following Lojasiewciz inequality holds:

$$|\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)|^{2-\theta} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)\|_{L^{\frac{n}{2}}_{\frac{n}{2}+1}(g_b)}^2.$$
(0.1)

We refer the reader to Theorem 1.12 for a precise statement.

The fact that our spaces are non-compact induces quite a lot of new difficulties. In particular, the spectrum of the Lichnerowicz operator is not discrete anymore and 0 belongs to the essential spectrum. This explains the need of considering weighted Sobolev spaces different from L^2 for which the differential of the gradient $\nabla \lambda_{ALE}$ at a Ricci-flat ALE metric is Fredholm. Theorem 1.12 gives an optimal $L^2_{\frac{n}{2}+1}$ -Lojasiewicz inequality with exponent $\theta = 1$ in the integrable situation. Nonetheless, it seems that inequality (0.1) appears not to be so useful regarding the study of dynamical stability of the Ricci flow near an ALE Ricci flat metric. This is essentially due to the L^2 -variational structure of λ_{ALE} . For this reason, in the setting of L^2 -perturbations, by interpolation, we obtain the following Lojasiewicz inequality near any ALE Ricci flat linearly stable and integrable metric in dimension greater than 4: for $\tau \in (\frac{n}{2}, n-2)$ and $0 < \delta < \frac{2\tau - (n-2)}{2\tau - (n-4)}$, there exists C > 0 such that for all $g \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$,

$$|\lambda_{ALE}(g)|^{2-\theta_{L^2}} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{ALE}(g)\|_{L^2(g_b)}^2, \quad \theta_{L^2} := 2 - \frac{1}{\delta} < \frac{2\tau - n}{2\tau - (n-2)}.$$
 (0.2)

Notice that we cannot reach the usual optimal L^2 -Lojasiewicz exponent $\theta_{L^2} = 1$. This is consistent with the known fact that the DeTurck-Ricci flow only converges polynomially fast for perturbations of the Euclidean space: see for instance [SSS11] and [App18]. Indeed, an exponent $\theta_{L^2} = 1$ would imply that the convergence is exponential.

Stability and instability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics. In the present article, we study the *dynamical* stability or instability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics along the Ricci flow assuming an L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality such as (0.2) holds true. This should be a quite general scheme of proof and apply to other stability questions on *non-compact spaces* along the Ricci flow and other parabolic geometric flows.

Theorem 0.1 (Stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics). Let (N^n, g_b) be a Ricci-flat ALE manifold of dimension $n \ge 4$ and $\frac{n-2}{2} < \tau < n-2$. There exists $\alpha \in (0,1)$ such that if we assume:

- (1) that g_b is a local maximum of λ_{ALE} in the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ topology, (2) in a $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -neighborhood $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon_{\rm L})$ of g_b , an L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality is satisfied: for any metric g in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon_{\rm L})$, we have

$$|\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)|^{2-\theta} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)\|_{L^2(g_b)}^2$$

for some $\theta \in (0, 1)$,

4

then, for any $0 < \tau' < \tau$ and $0 < \alpha' < \alpha$, for any metric g sufficiently $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -close to g_b , the Ricci flow starting at g, $C^{2,\alpha'}_{\tau'}(g_b)$ -converges to a Ricci-flat metric g'_b (which is $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -close to g_b) at a polynomial speed determined by the exponent θ . In particular, the polynomial convergence rate with respect to the C^0 -norm is $\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}$.

Theorem 0.1 provides Type IIb solutions of the Ricci flow unless the background Ricci flat metric is the Euclidean metric, i.e. it ensures the existence of immortal solutions $(g(t))_{t>0}$ satisfying $\limsup_{t\to+\infty} t \sup_N |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))| = +\infty$. Notice also that Theorem 0.1 ensures the convergence to hold in weighted Hölder spaces which we believe are well-suited for gluing methods. We refer the reader to the article [BK17] for such an illustration. Finally, we underline the need in Theorem 0.1 of restricting the convergence rate in space below the threshold value n-2: we refer the reader to our discussion on previous results of Dai and Ma [DM07] right after the proof of Proposition 3.18 which links the mass and the mean value of the scalar curvature along the solutions provided by Theorem 0.1.

A direct consequence of Theorem 1.12 and Theorem 0.1 is the following stability result for integrable ALE Ricci-flat spaces of dimension at least 5.

Corollary 0.2. Let (N, g_b) be a Ricci-flat ALE manifold of dimension $n \ge 5$ with integrable Ricci-flat deformations. Assume that g_b is linearly stable, that is: its Lichnerowicz operator is nonpositive on divergence-free deformations decaying at infinity. Let $\frac{n-2}{2} < \tau < n-2$ and $0 < \alpha < 1$ be sufficiently small.

Then, for any $0 < \tau' < \tau$ and $0 < \alpha' < \alpha$, for any metric g sufficiently $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -close to g_b , the Ricci flow starting at g $C^{2,\alpha'}_{\tau'}(g_b)$ -converges to a Ricci-flat metric g'_b (which is $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -close to g_b) at a polynomial speed. In particular, the polynomial convergence rate with respect to the C^0 -norm is $\frac{1}{4}(2\tau - n)$.

Let us observe that in the range $\tau < n-2$, $\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)} < 0$ in dimension $n \leq 4$ which explains the restriction $n \geq 5$ in Corollary 0.2. Notice also that Corollary 0.2 applies to all known Ricciflat ALE metrics in dimension greater than or equal to 5. For instance, it applies to Calabi's ALE Ricci-flat Kähler metrics [Cal79] on the total space of the line bundle $L^{-n} \to \mathbb{CP}^{n-1}$, $n \geq 3$, and more generally to Joyce's ALE Ricci-flat Kähler metrics [Joy00, Chapter 8]. In particular, this makes precise the results of [CT10] in the ALE case, where the convergence is established on compact subsets only.

Corollary 0.2 shares some similarities with the work of Kröncke and Petersen [KP20] that we now explain. In [KP20], the authors investigates the dynamical stability of integrable ALE Ricci-flat metrics which carry a parallel spinor in dimension greater than or equal to 4. As they notice, this applies to all know ALE Ricci-flat metrics. Their method is based on a delicate analysis of the heat kernel of the Lichnerowicz operator in L^p spaces and they apply it to the DeTurck-Ricci flow with time-dependent background metrics. We emphasize that

the convergence result they get takes place in the $C^k \cap L^p$ topology and the corresponding polynomial convergence rate is sharp whereas Theorem 0.1 (and Corollary 0.2) proves the convergence of the Ricci flow directly and in weighted spaces at the cost of getting an a priori non sharp convergence rate. Moreover, they assume the initial condition to be a perturbation of the ALE Ricci flat background to lie in $L^p \cap L^\infty$ for any p < n. In particular, they allow initial conditions to decay like $r^{-1-\epsilon}$ at infinity while we require a decay rate to be at least $r^{-(n-2)/2}$. Another interesting technical fact is that [KP20] considers nearby Ricci-flat metrics of a given ALE Ricci flat metric with respect to the Bianchi gauge whereas we study such metrics which are divergence free with respect to a background ALE Ricci-flat metric. In the setting of Theorem 0.1, we prove that the Bianchi gauge converges to 0 faster then expected: see Section 3.3 for a precise statement. Therefore, in view of the previous remarks, we ask whether our methods can be carried to dimension 4 in order to prove a statement similar to Corollary 0.2. This would apply to all known ALE Ricci-flat metrics in dimension 4.

The next result echoes the work [HM14] on the existence of ancient solutions coming out of an unstable Ricci-flat metric:

Theorem 0.3 (Instability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics). Let (N^n, g_b) be a Ricci-flat ALE man-ifold of dimension $n \ge 4$ and assume for some $0 < \alpha < 1$ and $\tau > \frac{n-2}{2}$:

- (1) that g_b is a not a local maximum of λ_{ALE} in the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ topology, (2) in a $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -neighborhood \mathcal{U}_{g_b} of g_b , an L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality is satisfied: for any metric g in \mathcal{U}_{q_b} , we have

$$|\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)|^{2-\theta} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)\|_{L^2(g_b)}^2$$

for some $\theta \in (0, 1)$.

Then, there exists a non Ricci-flat ancient solution to the Ricci flow $(g(t))_{t \in (-\infty,0]}$ which is uniformly ALE of order τ and $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -converges to g_b at any polynomial rate less than $\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}$.

The rate obtained in Theorem 0.3 is almost sharp in the sense that $\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}$ is the optimal rate that one can get in the presence of such a Lojasiewicz inequality. It is worth mentioning that it is still an open problem whether there are unstable ALE Ricci flat metrics in dimension greater than or equal to 4. Also, Theorem 0.3 bears some resemblance with the work [Tak14] where an ancient solution coming out of the Euclidean Schwarzschild metric is constructed by hand. It would be an interesting problem to recover Takahashi's result via a suitable ALF version of our functional λ_{ALE} .

Both Theorem 0.1 and Theorem 0.3 rely heavily on Gaussian estimates and estimates in weighted Hölder spaces for the heat kernel which we believe are of independent interest and that we describe now.

Heat kernel estimates. We prove that the heat kernel associated to the forward heat equation acting on functions along a Ricci flow in a suitable neighborhood of a Ricci-flat ALE metric satisfies uniform-in-time Gaussian bounds in Theorem 2.5. The proof follows the method of Grigor'yan [Gri97] and that of Zhang [Zha06] in a Ricci flow setting.

These controls are then used on the parabolic equation satisfied by the Ricci curvature and integrated in time to yield controls on the metric in $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ for $\frac{n-2}{2} < \tau < n-2$ as long as the Ricci flow stays in a given $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of a Ricci-flat metric. Indeed, lemma 2.12 starts with establishing short-time estimates for weighted Hölder norm of the curvature operator and the Ricci tensor. Its proof already reveals a constraint on the Hölder exponent

 $\alpha \in (0,1)$ in terms of the weight τ . Lemma 2.14 takes care of estimating the distance of a Ricci flow satisfying mild assumptions from an ALE Ricci flat metric in the weighted C_{τ}^{0} norm a priori. Then Lemma 2.15 proves an a priori bound for the weighted $C_{\tau+2}^{0,\alpha}$ of the Ricci tensor. Finally, Lemma 2.16 establishes an a priori bound for the distance of a Ricci flow from an ALE Ricci flat metric in the full weighted Hölder $C_{\tau+2}^{2,\alpha}$ norm in terms of the weighted norm of the corresponding Ricci tensor. As expected, it is more tractable to bound the Ricci tensor than the metric itself along such a Ricci flow.

Outline of paper. In Section 1, we give the main basic definitions of the article and review the properties of the functional λ_{ALE} proven in [DO20].

In Section 2, we prove Gaussian bounds for the heat kernel along a Ricci flow in a $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of a Ricci-flat ALE metric and deduce controls on the flow in suitable weighted Hölder spaces.

In Section 3, using the previous controls on the flow thanks to the heat kernel, we prove our stability result for metrics which are local maxima of λ_{ALE} and around which a suitable L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality holds. In Section 3.3, we study the evolution of the Bianchi form together with that of the scalar curvature and the mass. Section 3.4 discusses and compares the aforementioned stability results on Euclidean space and ALE Ricci-flat metrics more in depth.

Finally, in Section 4, we study the case when a metric is *not* a local maximum of the functional λ_{ALE} and prove that if a suitable L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality holds around it, then, there exists an ancient nontrivial Ricci flow coming out of it.

In the Appendix, Section A, we recall some formulas for the first and second variations of the geometric quantities of interest here.

Acknowledgements. We thank Klaus Kröncke for his suggestions and comments on a preliminary version of this paper. We wish to thank the anonymous referee for pointing out inaccuracies together with his comments that greatly clarified the exposition of this paper. The first author is supported by grant ANR-17-CE40-0034 of the French National Research Agency ANR (Project CCEM).

Data Availability Statements. Authors can confirm that all relevant data are included in the article and/or its supplementary information files.

1. The functional λ_{ALE} and its properties

In this section, we recall some of the properties of the functional λ_{ALE} introduced and studied in [DO20]. This functional and more precisely its sign in neighborhoods of Ricci-flat ALE metrics (see Definition 1.1) will determine the dynamical stability or instability of these Ricci-flat ALE metrics along the Ricci flow.

1.1. First definitions and function spaces.

We start by defining the manifolds as well as the function spaces we will be interested in.

Definition 1.1 (Asymptotically locally Euclidean (ALE) manifolds). We will call a Riemannian manifold (N, g) asymptotically locally Euclidean (ALE) of order $\tau > 0$ if the following holds: there exists a compact set $K \subset N$, a radius R > 0, Γ a subgroup of SO(n) acting

freely on \mathbb{S}^{n-1} and a diffeomorphism $\Phi : (\mathbb{R}^n/\Gamma) \setminus B_e(0, R) \to N \setminus K$ such that, if we denote g_e the Euclidean metric on \mathbb{R}^n/Γ , we have, for all $k \in \mathbb{N}_0$,

$$\rho^k \left| \nabla^{g_e,k} (\Phi^* g - g_e) \right|_e = O(\rho^{-\tau}),$$

on $(\mathbb{R}^n/\Gamma) \setminus B_e(0, R)$, where $\rho = d_e(., 0)$.

We will study ALE metrics in a neighborhood of a Ricci flat ALE metric. Let us start by defining this neighborhood thanks to weighted norms :

Definition 1.2 (Weighted Hölder norms for ALE spaces). Let (N, g) be an ALE manifold of dimension $n, \beta > 0$, and $\rho_g(x) := \max (d_g(x, p), 1)$ for some point $p \in N$. For any tensor s, we define the following weighted $C_{\beta}^{k,\alpha}$ -norm :

$$\|s\|_{C^{k,\alpha}_{\beta}(N)}^{g} := \sup_{N} \rho_{g}^{\beta} \Big(\sum_{i=0}^{k} \rho_{g}^{i} |\nabla^{g,i}s|_{g} + \rho_{g}^{k+\alpha} [\nabla^{g,k}s]_{C^{\alpha}} \Big),$$

where, if T is a tensor on N,

$$[T]_{C^{\alpha}} := \sup_{\substack{x \neq y \in M \\ d_g(x,y) < \delta(g)}} \frac{|T(x) - P_{x,y}T(y)|_g}{d_g(x,y)^{\alpha}}.$$

Here $\delta(g)$ denotes the injectivity radius of g and $P_{x,y}$ denotes g-parallel transport along the unique geodesic joining x and y.

Notice that choosing different base points $p \in N$ will lead to equivalent norms. We will make a constant use of the following compact embedding whose proof can be found for instance in [CSCB79, Lemme 3]:

Lemma 1.3. Let (N^n, g) be an ALE manifold of dimension n. If $k \ge 0$, $\tau > 0$ and $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ then the continuous embeddings $C_{\tau}^{k,\alpha} \hookrightarrow C_{\tau'}^{k,\alpha'}$ are compact for $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$ and $\tau' \in (0, \tau)$.

The next definition concerns weighted Sobolev norms for ALE spaces:

Definition 1.4 (Weighted Sobolev norms for ALE spaces). Let $\beta > 0$, and (N, g) an ALE manifold of dimension n, and $\rho_g(x) := \max(d_g(x, p), 1)$ for some point $p \in N$. For any tensor s, we define the following weighted L^2_β -norm :

$$\|s\|_{L^2_{\beta}}^g := \Big(\int_N |s|^2 \rho_g^{2\beta - n} d\mu_g\Big)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

We moreover define the H^k_β -norm of s as

$$\|s\|_{H^k_\beta}^g := \sum_{i=0}^k \|\nabla^i s\|_{L^2_{\beta+i}}^g.$$

Remark 1.5. Since the above definitions do not formally depend on the type of tensor, and since the metrics we will consider will be equivalent, we will often abusively simply denote these spaces $C_{\tau}^{k,\alpha}$ or H_{β}^{k} for instance.

7

1.2. The functionals λ_{ALE}^0 , m_{ADM} and λ_{ALE} .

Next, as in [DM07, LP87, Bar86] let us consider for $\tau > \frac{n-2}{2}$ and $\alpha \in (0,1)$, the following classical space of metrics,

$$\mathcal{M}_{\tau} := \left\{ g \text{ is a metric on } N \mid g - g_b \in C^{1,\alpha}_{\tau}(S^2 T^* N) \mid \mathbf{R}_g \in L^1 \right\}.$$
(1.1)

1.2.1. Mass of ALE metrics. On \mathcal{M}_{τ} , the mass of an ALE metric is well-defined and only depends on the metric:

$$m_{\text{ADM}}(g) := \lim_{R \to +\infty} \int_{\{\rho_{g_b} = R\}} \left\langle \operatorname{div}_{g_b}(g - g_b) - \nabla^{g_b} \operatorname{tr}_{g_b}(g - g_b), \mathbf{n} \right\rangle_{g_b} \, d\sigma_{g_b}, \tag{1.2}$$

where **n** denotes the outward unit normal of the closed smooth hypersurfaces $\{\rho_{g_b} = R\}$ for R large.

Remark 1.6. Given g_b a Ricci-flat metric, it is clear from the definition that the map $h \to m_{\text{ADM}}(g_b + h)$ is linear.

1.2.2. The functional λ_{ALE}^0 . Before defining the functional λ_{ALE}^0 , we denote for $\varepsilon > 0$,

$$\mathcal{M}^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b) := \left\{ g \text{ is a metric on } N \,|\, g - g_b \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon) \,, \, \mathbf{R}_g = O(\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau'}) \,\text{for some } \tau' > n \right\}.$$

Definition 1.7 (λ_{ALE}^0 , a first renormalized Perelman's functional). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric and let $g \in \mathcal{M}^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b, \varepsilon)$. Define the \mathcal{F}_{ALE} -energy by:

$$\mathcal{F}_{\text{ALE}}(w,g) := \int_{N} \left(4|\nabla^{g}w|_{g}^{2} + \mathcal{R}_{g}w^{2}\right)d\mu_{g},\tag{1.3}$$

where $w - 1 \in C_c^{\infty}(N)$, where $C_c^{\infty}(N)$ is the space of compactly supported smooth functions. The λ_{ALE}^0 -functional associated to the \mathcal{F}_{ALE} -energy is:

$$\lambda_{\mathrm{ALE}}^{\mathbf{0}}(g) := \inf_{w} \mathcal{F}_{\mathrm{ALE}}(w, g),$$

where the infimum is taken over functions $w: N \to \mathbb{R}$ such that $w - 1 \in C_c^{\infty}(N)$.

In case g is sufficiently close to g_b with respect to the norm $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$, we prove in [DO20, Proposition 1.12] that the above infimum is attained by the (unique) solution $w_g \in 1 + C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ to the equation

$$-4\Delta_g w_g + \mathcal{R}_g w_g = 0. \tag{1.4}$$

It turns out that w_g is a positive function which lets us to consider the potential function associated to a metric g defined as

$$f_g := -2\ln w_g,$$

which is the unique solution $f_g \in C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ to

$$2\Delta_g f_g - |\nabla^g f_g|_g^2 + \mathbf{R}_g = 0.$$
(1.5)

1.2.3. Definition of the functional λ_{ALE} .

The above functionals m_{ADM} and λ_{ALE}^0 are only well-defined when the scalar curvature is integrable which is not a convenient assumption as for instance \mathcal{M}_{τ} is not a closed subset of $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ for $\frac{n-2}{2} < \tau < n-2$. Moreover, m_{ADM} and λ_{ALE}^0 are not continuous with respect to the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -topology.

Remark 1.8. Another finer topology for \mathcal{M}_{τ} is obtained by adding the L^1 -norm of the scalar curvature. We will see in the rest of the present article that there are Ricci flows of ALE metric with nonvanishing (or even infinite) mass $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -converging to a Ricci-flat ALE metric. This implies that the scalar curvature does not converge in an L^1 -sense by [DM07, Corollary 3].

In order to solve these problems, we define for g in a small $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -neighborhood of a Ricci-flat ALE metric g_b and in \mathcal{M}_{τ} , the functional

$$\lambda_{ALE}(g) := \lambda_{ALE}^0(g) - m_{ADM}(g).$$

The advantage is that λ_{ALE} extends as an analytic function on a whole $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of any Ricci-flat ALE metric, see [DO20, Proposition 3.4]. Moreover, by denoting w_q the solution to (1.4), which is well-defined without assuming that the scalar curvature is integrable, we have

$$\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g) = \lim_{R \to +\infty} \left(\int_{\{\rho_{g_b} \le R\}} \left(|\nabla^g f_g|_g^2 + \mathcal{R}_g \right) \, e^{-f_g} d\mu_g - \int_{\{\rho_{g_b} = R\}} \langle \operatorname{div}_{g_b}(g) - \nabla^{g_b} \operatorname{tr}_{g_b}(g), \mathbf{n}_{g_b} \rangle_{g_b} \, d\sigma_{g_b} \right).$$
(1.6)

It is worth noting from [DO20, Example 3.1] that for most perturbations, none of the above integrals converge as $R \to \infty$, but their difference always does if g is sufficiently $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -close to g_b for $\tau > \frac{n}{2} - 1$.

1.3. Main properties of λ_{ALE}

We now list some of the properties of λ_{ALE} proven in [DO20].

1.3.1. Variations of λ_{ALE} .

We have the following first variation for λ_{ALE} : see [DO20, Propositions 3.4] for a proof. Notice that these formulas recover the variational formulas from the compact setting as proved for instance in [Per02, Section 1].

Proposition 1.9 (First variation of λ_{ALE}). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric asymptotic to \mathbb{R}^n/Γ , for some finite subgroup Γ of SO(n) acting freely on \mathbb{S}^{n-1} , and let $\tau \in$ $(\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2).$ The first variation of λ_{ALE} on a neighborhood of $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ at g in the direction h is:

$$\delta_g \lambda_{\rm ALE}(h) = -\int_N \langle h, \operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g \rangle_g \, e^{-f_g} d\mu_g.$$
(1.7)

and the tensor $\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_q$ is weighted divergence free, i.e.

$$\operatorname{div}_{f_g}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g\right) = 0, \tag{1.8}$$

where $\operatorname{div}_{f_q} T := \operatorname{div}_g T - T(\nabla^g f_g)$ for a symmetric 2-tensor T.

Moreover, if $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ is a solution to the Ricci flow on N lying in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$, then we have the following monotonicity formula,

$$\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(t)) = 2\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^2\left(e^{-f_{g(t)}}d\mu_{g(t)}\right)}^2 \ge 0.$$
(1.9)

We next consider the second variations of λ_{ALE} .

Definition 1.10. Let (N^n, g) be a Riemmanian manifold. Then the *Lichnerowicz operator* associated to g acting on symmetric 2-tensors, denoted by L_g , is defined by:

$$L_g h := \Delta_g h + 2\operatorname{Rm}(g)(h) - \operatorname{Ric}(g) \circ h - h \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g), \quad h \in C^2_{loc}(S^2T^*N),$$
(1.10)

where $\Delta_g = -\nabla_g^* \nabla_g$ and where $\operatorname{Rm}(g)(h)(X,Y) := h(\operatorname{Rm}(g)(e_i,X)Y,e_i)$ for an orthonormal basis $(e_i)_{i=1}^n$ with respect to g. In particular, if (N^n, g_b) is an ALE Ricci flat metric, then,

$$L_g h := \Delta_g h + 2 \operatorname{Rm}(g)(h), \quad h \in C^2_{loc}(S^2 T^* N).$$
 (1.11)

The following result recalls the second variation of λ_{ALE} at a Ricci flat metric. This formula is consistent with that in the compact case as proved for instance in [Has12, Introduction].

Proposition 1.11 (Second variation of λ_{ALE} at a Ricci flat metric). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric asymptotic to \mathbb{R}^n/Γ , for some finite subgroup Γ of SO(n) acting freely on \mathbb{S}^{n-1} , and let $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Then the second variation of λ_{ALE} at g_b along a divergence free variation $h \in S^2T^*N$ such that $h \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ is:

$$\delta_{g_b}^2 \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(h,h) = \frac{1}{2} \langle L_{g_b}h,h \rangle_{L^2}.$$
(1.12)

1.3.2. A Lojasiewicz inequality.

As explained in the introduction of this paper, in [DO20, Theorem 0.3], we moreover proved that in a $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of any Ricci-flat ALE space, a Lojasiewicz inequality holds for λ_{ALE} .

Theorem 1.12 ([DO20]). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci-flat manifold of dimension $n \ge 4$. Let $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Then there exist a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ of g_b , a constant C > 0 and $\theta \in (0, 1]$ such that for any metric $g \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, we have the following $L_{\frac{n}{2}+1}^2$ -Lojasiewicz inequality,

$$|\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g)|^{2-\theta} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{\rm ALE}(g)\|^2_{L^2_{\frac{n}{2}+1}(g_b)}.$$
(1.13)

Moreover, if (N^n, g_b) has integrable infinitesimal Ricci-flat deformations, then $\theta = 1$.

In particular, if $n \geq 5$, one has the following L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality for integrable Ricciflat ALE metrics: if $\tau \in (\frac{n}{2}, n-2)$ then for any $0 < \delta < \frac{2\tau - (n-2)}{2\tau - (n-4)}$, there exists C > 0 such that for all $g \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$,

$$|\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)|^{2-\theta_{L^2}} \le C \|\nabla\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)\|_{L^2(g_b)}^2, \quad \theta_{L^2} := 2 - \frac{1}{\delta} = \frac{2\tau - n}{2\tau - (n-2)}.$$
 (1.14)

Here $\nabla \lambda_{ALE}$ denotes the gradient of λ_{ALE} in the $L^2(g)$ sense.

2. Preliminary estimates for short and large time

2.1. Heat kernel Gaussian bounds.

In this section, we fix an ALE Ricci flat metric (N^n, g_b) once and for all. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow with $g(0) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ with $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. The main aim of this section is to establish Gaussian bounds for the heat kernel acting on functions along the Ricci flow.

As explained in the introduction, we follow the same strategy adopted by Grigor'yan [Gri97] and Zhang [Zha06].

We denote the heat kernel based at $(y,s) \in N \times [0,T)$ associated to the forward heat equation by $K(\cdot, \cdot, y, s)$:

$$\partial_t K(\cdot, \cdot, y, s) = \Delta_{g(t)} K(\cdot, \cdot, y, s), \quad t \in (s, T),$$

$$\partial_t g = -2 \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)), \qquad (2.1)$$

$$\lim_{t \to s^+} K(\cdot, t, y, s) = \delta_y.$$

This heat kernel always exists and is positive: see [Gue02].

We also consider its conjugate heat equation: if $(x,t) \in N \times (0,T)$ is fixed, then $K(x,t,\cdot,\cdot)$ is the heat kernel based at (x,t) associated to the conjugate backward heat equation,

$$\partial_{s}K(x,t,\cdot,\cdot) = -\Delta_{g(s)}K(x,t,\cdot,\cdot) + R_{g(s)}K(x,t,\cdot,\cdot), \quad s \in (t,T),$$

$$\partial_{s}g = -2\operatorname{Ric}(g(s)),$$

$$\lim_{s \to t^{-}} K(x,t,\cdot,s) = \delta_{x}.$$

(2.2)

We start with the following proposition that estimates the L^1 norms of both forward and backward heat kernels:

Proposition 2.1 (L¹-bound). With the setting and notations introduced above, if $0 \le s \le t < T$,

$$e^{-\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} dt'} \leq \int_{N} K(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \leq e^{\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} dt'}, \quad y \in N,$$
(2.3)

$$1 = \int_{N} K(x, t, y, s) \, d\mu_{g(s)}(y), \qquad x \in N.$$
(2.4)

Proof. Let $(\Omega_j)_{j\geq 0}$ be an increasing sequence of domains of N with smooth boundary exhausting the manifold N. Let $K_j(\cdot, \cdot, y, s)$ be the heat kernel based at (y, s) associated to (2.1) on Ω_j with Dirichlet boundary condition. Then, one can prove that $(K_j(\cdot, \cdot, y, s))_{j\geq 0}$ is an increasing sequence converging locally uniformly to $K(\cdot, \cdot, y, s)$. By integrating by parts,

one gets, for some fixed $(y, s) \in N \times [0, T)$,

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t \int_{\Omega_j} K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) &= \int_{\Omega_j} \Delta_{g(t)} K_j(x,t,y,s) - \mathcal{R}_{g(t)}(x) K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ &= \int_{\partial\Omega_j} \left\langle \nabla_x^{g(t)} K_j(x,t,y,s), \mathbf{n} \right\rangle \, d\sigma_{j,g(t)}(x) \\ &- \int_{\Omega_j} \mathcal{R}_{g(t)}(x) K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ &\leq - \int_{\Omega_j} \mathcal{R}_{g(t)}(x) K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ &\leq \| \mathcal{R}_{g(t)} \|_{C^0} \int_{\Omega_j} K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x), \end{aligned}$$

where $d\sigma_{j,g(t)}$ is the induced measure on $\partial\Omega_j$ by $d\mu_{g(t)}$. Here, we have used the positivity of $K_j(\cdot, \cdot, y, s)$ on the interior of Ω_j together with the Dirichlet boundary condition in the third line. Therefore, by Grönwall's inequality:

$$\int_{\Omega_j} K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \le e^{\int_{t'}^t \|\operatorname{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} ds} \int_{\Omega_j} K_j(x,t',y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t')}(x),$$

for any $t \ge t' > s$. Let j large enough so that $y \in \Omega_j$ and let t' go to s to get:

$$\int_{\Omega_j} K_j(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \le e^{\int_s^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^0} \, dt'}$$

for any t > s. By letting j tending to $+\infty$, we get a half of the first estimate (2.3), i.e.

$$\int_{N} K(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \le e^{\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} \, dt'}.$$
(2.5)

On the other hand, let $(\phi_k)_k$ be any sequence of smooth cut-off functions approximating the constant function 1 with values into [0, 1] such that $\lim_{k \to +\infty} \|\nabla^{g(t'), k} \phi_k\|_{C^0} = 0$ for k = 1, 2 and uniformly in $t' \in [s, t]$. Then

$$\partial_t \int_N \phi_k(x) K(x, t, y, s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) = -\int_N \Delta_{g(t)} \phi_k(x) K(x, t, y, s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ -\int_N \phi_k(x) \operatorname{R}_{g(t)}(x) K(x, t, y, s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ \ge -e^{\int_s^t \|\operatorname{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^0} \, dt'} \sup_{\operatorname{supp}(\phi_k)} |\Delta_{g(t)} \phi_k| \\ - \|R_{g(t)}\|_{C^0} \int_N \phi_k(x) K(x, t, y, s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x).$$

Here, we have used (2.5) in the second inequality. Again, by Grönwall's inequality:

$$\int_{N} \phi_{k}(x) K(x,t,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \ge e^{-\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} \, dt'} \left(1 - C \int_{s}^{t} \sup_{\mathrm{supp}(\phi_{k})} |\Delta_{g(t')}\phi_{k}| \, dt'\right),$$

which implies the expected estimate by letting k go to $+\infty$.

The second estimate (2.4) is proved similarly: indeed, remark that $K_j(x, t, \cdot, \cdot)$ satisfies (2.2) with Dirichlet boundary condition and the scalar curvature term is absorbed by the variation of the Riemannian measure.

Remark 2.2. In particular, Proposition 2.1 tells us that the heat semigroup associated to $\Delta_{g(t)}$ is a bounded operator when interpreted as an operator on L^1 and L^{∞} . By interpolation, one gets for any $p \in [1, +\infty]$,

$$\begin{aligned} \|u_t\|_{L^p(d\mu_{g(t)})} &\leq e^{\frac{1}{p}\int_s^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^0} \, dt'} \|u_s\|_{L^p(d\mu_{g(s)})}, \quad t > s, \\ u_t(x) &:= K(x, t, \cdot, s) * u_s. \end{aligned}$$

The next proposition concerns an on diagonal upper bound for the forward heat kernel along the Ricci flow.

Proposition 2.3 (On diagonal upper bound: $L^2 \to L^{\infty}$ bound). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow such that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0,T)$ and such that

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} dt' \le \frac{1}{2}$$

Then,

$$0 < K(x, t, y, s) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}}, \quad 0 \le s < t, \quad x, y \in N,$$

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ is a time-independent positive constant.

We start with the following lemma that is crucial to prove Proposition 2.3:

Lemma 2.4 (L^1 mean value inequality). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow such that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0,T)$. Then any nonnegative subsolution u of the heat equation along such a Ricci flow, i.e.

$$\partial_t u \leq \Delta_{g(t)} u, \quad on \ N \times (0, T),$$

satisfies, for $\eta \in (0,1)$ and $r^2 < t$ such that $\int_{t-r^2}^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} ds \leq \frac{1}{2}$,

$$\sup_{P(x,t,\eta r)} u \le C \oint_{P(x,t,r)} u \, d\mu_{g(s)} ds,$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \eta)$ and where

$$P(x,t,r) := \left\{ (y,s) \in N \times [0,T) \mid s \in (t-r^2,t], y \in B_{g_b}(x,r) \right\}.$$

The proof of Lemma 2.4 is inspired by that of Zhang [Zha06, Theorem 5.1] in a Ricci flow setting. This was already noticed in [DL17] in the context of expanding gradient Ricci solitons. Therefore, we only sketch a proof of Lemma 2.4 for the convenience of the reader.

Sketch of proof of Lemma 2.4. Let $p \in [1, +\infty)$. Then the function u^p is a sub-solution to the heat equation, i.e.

$$\partial_t u^p \le \Delta_{g(t)} u^p, \tag{2.6}$$

13

on $N \times (0,T)$. Consider any smooth space-time cutoff function ψ supported in P(x,t,r) and multiply (2.6) by $\psi^2 u^p$ and integrate by parts as follows:

$$\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} |\nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^{p})|_{g(s)}^{2} - |\nabla^{g(s)}\psi|_{g(s)}^{2} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds =
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} |\nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^{p})|_{g(s)}^{2} - u^{p} \langle \nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^{p}), \nabla^{g(s)}\psi \rangle_{g(s)} + \psi u^{p} \langle \nabla^{g(s)}\psi, \nabla^{g(s)}\psi, \nabla^{g(s)}u^{p} \rangle_{g(s)} d\mu_{g(s)} ds =
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \langle \nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^{p}), \psi \nabla^{g(s)}u^{p} \rangle_{g(s)} + \psi u^{p} \langle \nabla^{g(s)}\psi, \nabla^{g(s)}u^{p} \rangle_{g(s)} d\mu_{g(s)} ds =
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \langle \nabla^{g(s)}(\psi^{2}u^{p}), \nabla^{g(s)}u^{p} \rangle_{g(s)} d\mu_{g(s)} ds = - \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \psi^{2}u^{p} \Delta_{g(s)}u^{p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds,$$
(2.7) or any $t' \in (t-r^{2}, t]$. Now, thanks to (2.6),

for any $t' \in (t - r^2, t]$. Now, thanks to (2.6),

$$-\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{p} \Delta_{g(s)} u^{p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds \leq -\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{p} \partial_{s} u^{p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds$$

$$= -\frac{1}{2} \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \psi^{2} \partial_{s} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \left(\partial_{s} \psi^{2} - \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \psi^{2} \right) u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds - \frac{1}{2} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(t')},$$

(2.8)

for any $t' \in (t - r^2, t]$. Here we have integrated by parts in time in the third line and we have used the fact that ψ vanishes at $t' = t - r^2$. Hence, combining (2.7) and (2.8) leads to:

$$\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} |\nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^{p})|_{g(s)}^{2} d\mu_{g(s)} ds + \frac{1}{2} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(t')} \leq
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \left(\frac{\partial_{s} \psi^{2}}{2} + |\nabla^{g(s)} \psi|_{g(s)}^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \|_{C^{0}} \psi^{2} \right) u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds \leq
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \left(\frac{\partial_{s} \psi^{2}}{2} + |\nabla^{g(s)} \psi|_{g(s)}^{2} \right) u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds \\
+ \frac{1}{2} \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \|_{C^{0}} ds \sup_{s \in (t-r^{2},t']} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} \leq
\int_{t-r^{2}}^{t'} \int_{N} \left(\frac{\partial_{s} \psi^{2}}{2} + |\nabla^{g(s)} \psi|_{g(s)}^{2} \right) u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)} ds + \frac{1}{2} \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \|_{C^{0}} ds \sup_{s \in (t-r^{2},t']} \int_{N} \psi^{2} u^{2p} d\mu_{g(s)}. \tag{2.9}$$

Notice in particular that (2.9) implies, if $\int_{t-r^2}^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} ds \leq \frac{1}{2}$,

$$\sup_{s \in (t-r^2,t']} \int_N \psi^2 u^{2p} \, d\mu_{g(s)} \le 4 \int_{t-r^2}^{t'} \int_N \left(\frac{\partial_s \psi^2}{2} + |\nabla^{g(s)} \psi|_{g(s)}^2 \right) u^{2p} \, d\mu_{g(s)} ds.$$
(2.10)

Let $\tau, \sigma \in (0, +\infty)$ such that $\tau \geq \sigma$ and $\tau + \sigma < r$. In particular, $P(x, t, \tau) \subset P(x, t, \tau + \sigma) \subset P(x, t, r)$. Now, choose two smooth functions $\phi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to [0, 1]$ and $\eta : \mathbb{R}_+ \to [0, 1]$ such that

$$\begin{aligned} \sup p(\phi) &\subset [0, \tau + \sigma], \quad \phi \equiv 1 \quad \text{in } [0, \tau], \quad \phi \equiv 0 \quad \text{in } [\tau + \sigma, +\infty), \quad -c/\sigma \leq \phi' \leq 0 \\ \sup p(\eta) &\subset [t - (\tau + \sigma)^2, +\infty), \quad \eta \equiv 1 \quad \text{in } [t - \tau^2, +\infty), \\ \eta \equiv 0 \quad \text{in } (t - r^2, t - (\tau + \sigma)^2], \quad 0 \leq \eta' \leq c/\sigma^2. \end{aligned}$$

Define $\psi(y,s) := \phi(d_{g_b}(x,y))\eta(s)$, for $(y,s) \in N \times (0,T)$. Then,

$$|\nabla^{g(s)}\psi|_{g(s)} \le \frac{C}{\sigma}, \quad |\partial_s\psi| \le \frac{C}{\sigma^2},$$

for some time-independent positive constant C. Here we have used the fact that g(t) is εC^0 close to g_b . Now, $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in (0,T)}$ satisfies the following Euclidean Sobolev inequality since (N^n, g_b) does by [Chapter 3, [SC02]] and the fact that g(t) is εC^0 -close to g_b : there exists $C = C(g_b) > 0$ such that

$$\left(\int_{N} (\psi u^{p})^{\frac{2n}{n-2}} d\mu_{g(t)}\right)^{\frac{n-2}{n}} \le C \int_{N} |\nabla^{g(t)}(\psi u^{p})|^{2}_{g(t)} d\mu_{g(t)},$$
(2.11)

for any $t \in [0, T)$. We are now in a position to follow the proof of [DL17, Proposition 4.3] very closely: if $\alpha_n := 1 + 2/n$, one gets by Hölder's inequality together with (2.11),

$$\begin{split} \int_{P(x,t,\tau)} \left(u^{2p} \right)^{\alpha_n} \, d\mu_{g(s)} ds &\leq \int_{P(x,t,\tau)} (\psi u^p)^{2\alpha_n} \, d\mu_{g(s)} ds \\ &\leq \int_{t-r^2}^t \left(\int_N (\psi u^p)^{\frac{2n}{n-2}} \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right)^{\frac{n-2}{n}} \left(\int_N (\psi u^p)^2 \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right)^{\frac{2}{n}} \, ds \\ &\leq C \sup_{s \in (t-r^2,t]} \left(\int_N (\psi u^p)^2 \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right)^{\frac{2}{n}} \int_{P(x,t,\tau)} |\nabla^{g(s)}(\psi u^p)|^2_{g(s)} \, d\mu_{g(s)} \\ &\leq C \frac{1}{\sigma^{2\alpha_n}} \left(\int_{P(x,t,\tau+\sigma)} u^{2p} \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right)^{\alpha_n}, \end{split}$$

for some time-independent positive constant C. Here, we have used (2.9) and (2.10) in the last line together with the fact that ψ is compactly supported in $P(x, t, \tau + \sigma)$. It is now sufficient to iterate the previous inequality for suitable sequences $(p_i)_i$, $(r_i)_i$ and $(\tau_i)_i$, $(\sigma_i)_i$ to reach the desired conclusion.

We are in a position to give a proof of Proposition 2.3.

Proof of Proposition 2.3. It suffices to apply Lemma 2.4 together with Proposition 2.1 to the nonnegative (sub)solution

$$u(x,t) := K(x,t,y,s),$$

for some fixed $(y, s) \in N \times [0, T)$ with $r^2 = (t - s)/2$:

$$\begin{split} K(x,t,y,s) &\leq \sup_{P\left(x,t,\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{t-s}{2}}\right)} K(\cdot,\cdot,y,s) \\ &\leq & \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n+2}{2}}} \int_{P(x,t,\sqrt{\frac{t-s}{2}})} K(x',t',y,s) \, d\mu_{g(t')}(x') dt' \\ &\leq & \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} e^{\int_{s}^{t} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t')}\|_{C^{0}} \, dt'}, \end{split}$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. This ends the proof of the expected estimate since $\int_s^t \| \mathbf{R}_{g(t')} \|_{C^0} dt' \leq \frac{1}{2}$.

We now state the main result of this section:

Theorem 2.5 (Gaussian estimate). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow such that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ for all $0 \leq s \leq t < T$ and such that

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.12)

Then the heat kernel associated to (2.1) satisfies the following Gaussian estimate:

$$|K(x,t,y,s)| \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(s)}^2(x,y)}{D(t-s)}\right\}, \quad 0 \le s < t, \quad x,y \in N, \quad D > D_0, \quad (2.13)$$

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, D)$ and $D_0 = D_0(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ are time-independent positive constants.

Remark 2.6. The Gaussian weight in (2.13) could be stated in terms of the distance $d_{g(t)}(x, y)$ instead thanks to Proposition A.2.

Proof. Again, we follow closely the presentation of [DL17, Theorem 5.14]. Define the following integral quantities for a positive constant D to be chosen later:

$$\begin{split} E_D^1(s,t,z) &:= \int_N |K(x,t,z,s)|^2 e^{\frac{2d_{g(t)}^2(x,z)}{D(t-s)}} \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x), \quad s < t, \quad z \in N, \\ E_D^2(s,t,z) &:= \int_N |K(z,t,y,s)|^2 e^{\frac{2d_{g(s)}^2(z,y)}{D(t-s)}} \, d\mu_{g(s)}(y), \quad s < t, \quad z \in N. \end{split}$$

The motivation for introducing such quantities follows from the next crucial observation: by the semi-group property and the triangular inequality,

$$\begin{split} K(x,t,y,s) &= \int_{N} K(x,t,z,\tau) \cdot K(z,\tau,y,s) \, d\mu_{g(\tau)}(z) \\ &\leq \int_{N} K(x,t,z,\tau) e^{\frac{d_{g(\tau)}^{2}(x,z)}{D(t-\tau)}} K(z,\tau,y,s) e^{\frac{d_{g(\tau)}^{2}(z,y)}{D(\tau-s)}} \, d\mu_{g(\tau)}(z) e^{-\frac{d_{g(\tau)}^{2}(x,y)}{D(t-s)}} \end{split}$$

where $s < \tau := \frac{t+s}{2} < t$. Therefore, by Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we get the following "universal" inequality:

$$|K(x,t,y,s)| \le C\sqrt{E_D^1(s,\tau,y)E_D^2(\tau,t,x)} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(\tau)}^2(x,y)}{D(t-s)}\right\}.$$
(2.14)

We claim the following:

Claim 2.7.

$$E_D^1(s,t,\cdot) + E_D^2(s,t,\cdot) \le \frac{C}{(t-s)^{n/2}}, \quad s < t, \quad D > D_0,$$
(2.15)

for some time-independent positive constants $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, D)$ and $D_0 = D_0(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$.

The proof of Claim 2.7 is essentially based on Proposition 2.3 implied by (2.12) and is virtually identical to the proof of [DL17, Theorem 5.8]: it will therefore be omitted.

Now, thanks to (2.14) together with (2.15) from Claim 2.7, one obtains the expected Gaussian estimate:

$$\begin{aligned} |K(x,t,y,s)| &\leq \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(\tau)}^2(x,y)}{D(t-s)}\right\} \\ &\leq \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(s)}^2(x,y)}{e^{\frac{1}{n}} \cdot D(t-s)}\right\}, \quad 0 \leq s < t, \quad x,y \in N, \end{aligned}$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, D)$ and any $D \ge D_0(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. Here we have used Proposition A.2 to estimate from below the distance $d_{g(\tau)}(x, y)$ in terms of the distance $d_{g(s)}(x, y)$.

2.2. $L^2 - C^0$ estimate.

We start by checking that the L^2 -norms of the Ricci tensor and the Hessian of the potential function satisfying (1.5) are controlled from above by that of the associated Bakry-Émery tensor.

Proposition 2.8 (A priori L^2 estimate for the Ricci flow). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let g be a metric in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$. Then,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g)\|_{L^{2}(e^{-f_{g}}d\mu_{g})} + \|\nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\|_{L^{2}(e^{-f_{g}}d\mu_{g})} \le C\left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\|_{L^{2}(e^{-f_{g}}d\mu_{g})}\right), \quad (2.16)$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$.

Proof. Let g be a metric in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$. Then observe that from the Euler-Lagrange equation (1.5) satisfied by the potential function f_g , one gets:

$$\Delta_g f_g - \nabla^g_{\nabla^g f_g} f_g = -\Delta_g f_g - \mathcal{R}_g = -\operatorname{tr}_g \left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g \right).$$
(2.17)

Let us apply the Bochner formula to the smooth metric measure space $(N^n, g, \nabla^g f_g)$: see [CLN06, Lemma 1.36] for instance. To do so, let us recall the definition of the weighted laplacian associated to such a triple $(N^n, g, \nabla^g f_g)$ acting on functions:

$$\Delta_{f_g} u := \Delta_g u - \nabla^g_{\nabla^g f_g} u, \quad u \in C^2_{loc}(N).$$

With this definition in hand, one gets:

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{f_g} |\nabla^g f_g|_g^2 =& 2|\nabla^{g,2} f_g|_g^2 + 2\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g\right) (\nabla^g f_g, \nabla^g f_g) \\ &+ 2\langle \nabla^g f_g, \nabla^g \Delta_{f_g} f_g \rangle_g \\ =& 2|\nabla^{g,2} f_g|_g^2 + 2\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g\right) (\nabla^g f_g, \nabla^g f_g) \\ &- 2\left\langle \nabla^g f_g, \nabla^g \operatorname{tr}_g \left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g\right) \right\rangle_g. \end{split}$$

Here, we have used (2.17) in the second line. By integrating by parts (with respect to the weighted measure $e^{-f_g} d\mu_q$) the previous identity, one ends up with:

$$2\|\nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2} = -2\left\langle\Delta_{f_{g}}f_{g}, \operatorname{tr}_{g}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\right\rangle_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})} - 2\int_{N}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\left(\nabla^{g}f_{g}, \nabla^{g}f_{g}\right)e^{-f_{g}}d\mu_{g} = 2\left\|\operatorname{tr}_{g}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\right\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2} - 2\int_{N}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\left(\nabla^{g}f_{g}, \nabla^{g}f_{g}\right)e^{-f_{g}}d\mu_{g} \leq 2\left\|\operatorname{tr}_{g}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\right\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2} + \left\|\rho_{g_{b}}^{2}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\right\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2} \leq 2\left\|\operatorname{tr}_{g}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\right\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2} + C(n, g_{b})\|\rho_{g_{b}}^{2}\left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\right)\|_{C^{0}}\|\nabla^{g,2}f_{g}\|_{L^{2}(e^{-fg}d\mu_{g})}^{2}.$$

$$(2.18)$$

Here we have used (2.17) in the second line, and Hardy's inequality from [Min09] is invoked in the last inequality. In particular, if g lies in a sufficiently $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ small neighborhood of g_b such that $C(n,g_b)\|\rho_{g_b}^2(\operatorname{Ric}(g)+\nabla^{g,2}f_g)\| \leq 1$ then the last term on the righthand side of (2.18) can be absorbed by the lefthand side so that,

$$\|\nabla^{g,2} f_g\|_{L^2}^2 \le 2 \left\| \operatorname{tr}_g \left(\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g \right) \right\|_{L^2}^2.$$
(2.19)

This ends the proof of the estimate on the Hessian term in (2.16). The bound on the L^2 -norm of the Ricci curvature follows by the triangular inequality. \square

The next proposition lets us get an a priori C^0 estimate on the distance from a Ricci flow to the origin given by an ALE Ricci flat metric:

Proposition 2.9 (A priori $L^2 - C^0$ estimate for the Ricci flow). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow such that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ and with bounded curvature for all $t \in [0,T)$. For $t \in (0,T)$ and $0 < r^2 < t$, if $\int_{t-r^2}^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} ds \le \frac{1}{2}$ and $\operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \in L^2$, $s \in [t-r^2,t]$,

then,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \leq Cr^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left(c(n) \int_{t-r^2}^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds\right) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^2)\|_{L^2}, (2.20))\|_{C^0} ds$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$.

Proof. Thanks to the evolution equation [(A.6), Lemma A.3] satisfied by the Ricci tensor, one gets that the function $u(t) := \exp\left(-c(n)\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds\right) |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)|_{g(t)}^2)$ is a subsolution to the heat equation, i.e. $\partial_t u \leq \Delta_{g(t)} u$.

Thanks to Lemma 2.4, if $r^2 < t \leq T$ and $x \in N$, one is led to:

$$\sup_{B_{g_b}(x,\frac{r}{2})} e^{-c(n)\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 \le \frac{C}{r^{n+2}} \int_{t-r^2}^t \int_{B_{g_b}(x,r)} e^{-c(n)\int_0^s \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s'))\|_{C^0} ds'} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|^2 d\mu_{g(s)} ds,$$

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ is a positive constant which is independent of space and time variables. In particular, we find

$$\sup_{B_{g_b}(x,\frac{r}{2})} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 \le \frac{C}{r^{n+2}} e^{c(n) \int_{t-r^2}^t ||\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))||_{C^0} ds} \int_{t-r^2}^t \int_{B_{g_b}(x,r)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|^2 d\mu_{g(s)} ds.$$
(2.21)

This being said, estimate (2.21) implies in particular that

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le \frac{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)}{r^{\frac{n}{2}}} e^{c(n) \int_{t-r^2}^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds} \sup_{t-r^2 \le s \le t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^2}.$$
(2.22)

Now, Proposition A.6 gives:

$$\sup_{-r^2 \le s \le t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^2} \le e^{c(n) \int_{t-r^2}^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^2))\|_{L^2}.$$
 (2.23)

Combining this fact with (2.22) finally gives

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq \frac{C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon)}{r^{\frac{n}{2}}} e^{c(n) \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}} ds} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^{2}))\|_{L^{2}}.$$
(2.24)

Then (2.24) establishes the desired estimate (2.20).

We end this section by an estimate on the decay of the C^0 -norm of the Ricci tensor along a Ricci flow satisfying some mild assumptions:

Proposition 2.10. Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow such that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ and with bounded curvature for all $t \in [0,T)$ and such that

$$\int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.25)

Then, if $p \ge 1$, 0 < s < t < T and $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) ||_{C^0}$

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2p}}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^{p}} + C \sup_{t' \in [0,T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt',$$
(2.26)

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, p)$.

Remark 2.11. Proposition 2.10 will be most useful in case $p > \frac{n}{\tau+2}$ since we will ultimately consider a solution $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ to the Ricci flow such that $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) = O(\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2})$ for each time $t \in [0,T)$.

19

Proof. The assumptions legitimate the use of Theorem 2.5 through Duhamel's formula as we now explain.

According to the evolution equation satisfied by the Ricci curvature along the Ricci flow given by Lemma (A.3) together with Duhamel's formula, one can write:

$$\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))(x) = \int_{N} \langle \mathcal{K}(x,t,\cdot,s), \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \rangle \ d\mu_{g(s)} + \int_{s}^{t} \int_{N} \langle \mathcal{K}(x,t,\cdot,t'), \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \rangle \ d\mu_{g(t')} \ dt',$$
(2.27)

where $\mathcal{K}(x, t, y, s)$ denotes the heat kernel associated to the rough Laplacian acting on symmetric 2-tensors associated to the one-parameter family of metrics $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$.

Now, by Kato's inequality, the operator norm of $\mathcal{K}(x, t, y, s)$ is bounded by the heat kernel acting on functions, i.e.

$$\|\mathcal{K}(x,t,y,s)\|_{Hom(S^2T_y^*N,S^2T_x^*N)} \le K(x,t,y,s), \quad (x,y) \in N \times N, \ t > s \ge 0,$$
(2.28)

where K(x, t, y, s) denotes the heat kernel acting on functions with respect to the family of metrics g(t) introduced and studied in Section 2.1. In particular, [(2.13), Theorem 2.5] ensures (once we fix $D = D_0$) that

$$\begin{aligned} \|K(x,t,\cdot,s)\|_{L^{q}}^{q} &\leq \frac{C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,q)}{(t-s)^{\frac{nq}{2}}} \int_{N} \exp\left\{-q\frac{d_{g(s)}^{2}(x,y)}{D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} d\mu_{g(s)}(y) \\ &\leq \frac{C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,q)}{(t-s)^{\frac{nq}{2}}} \int_{N} \exp\left\{-q\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \\ &= \frac{C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,q)}{(t-s)^{\frac{nq}{2}}} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \exp\left\{-q\frac{r^{2}}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} A_{g_{b}}(x,r) dr, \end{aligned}$$
(2.29)

for 0 < s < t < T, where $A_{g_b}(x, r)$ denotes the (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure of the geodesic sphere with respect to the metric g_b centered at x of radius r and where $C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, q)$ denotes a positive constant that may vary from line to line. Here we have used $d_{g(s)}^2(x, y) \geq \frac{1}{2}d_{g_b}^2(x, y)$ for all $x, y \in N$ in the last line since by assumption $g(s) \in B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$. Bishop-Gromov's inequality applied to the Ricci-flat metric g_b implies that $A_{g_b}(x, r) \leq n\omega_n r^{n-1}$ for all r > 0 where ω_n denotes the *n*-dimensional Hausdorff measure of the unit ball of Euclidean space. In particular, a change of variable in the last integral of (2.29) shows that:

$$||K(x,t,\cdot,s)||_{L^{q}}^{q} \leq \frac{C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,q)}{(t-s)^{\frac{n(q-1)}{2}}}.$$

Therefore, one gets by Hölder's inequality and (2.27):

$$\begin{split} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} &\leq \sup_{x \in N} \|K(x, t, \cdot, s)\|_{L^{q}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^{p}} \\ &+ \sup_{t' \in [0,T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} \int_{s}^{t} \|K(x, t, \cdot, s)\|_{L^{1}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \\ &\leq \frac{C(n, g_{b})}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2p}}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^{p}} + C \sup_{t' \in [0,T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt', \end{split}$$

where $p, q \ge 1$ are such that $p^{-1} + q^{-1} = 1$ and where C is a positive constant independent of time. Here we have invoked Proposition 2.1 in the last line.

21

2.3. Weighted estimates.

In this section, we consider an ALE Ricci flat metric (N^n, g_b) and prove an a priori C^0 estimate on the distance of a Ricci flow $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ lying in a small neighborhood $B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ starting from a metric $g(0) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$.

To do so, we essentially use the Gaussian estimates proved in Theorem 2.5 via Duhamel's formula. We will distinguish short-time from large-time estimates. Recall that from [Shi89a, Theorem 1.1], if g_0 is a complete Riemannian metric on N with curvature bounded by $C_0 > 0$, then there exists $T(n, C_0) > 0$ such that there exists a smooth complete Ricci flow $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T(n,C_0)]}$ satisfying the conclusions of Proposition A.5. From now on, we define $T_{\text{Shi}} := T(n, C_0)$.

Lemma 2.12 (Short-time estimates). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$, $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, n-2-\tau\})$ and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in a neighborhood $B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ such that $g(0) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ and

$$\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.30)

Then for $t \in [0, T) \cap [0, T_{\text{Shi}}]$,

$$\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}},$$
(2.31)

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}}.$$
(2.32)

Remark 2.13. The proof of Lemma 2.12 uses Theorem 2.5 which explains the assumption (2.30). Using the maximum principle and suitable barriers in the same spirit as it is done in [Li18] would have led to the same result without assuming (2.30).

Proof. According to (A.14) from Proposition A.5, the curvature operator is uniformly bounded on $[0,T) \cap [0,T_{\text{Shi}}]$. Thanks to the evolution equation satisfied by the curvature operator [(A.5), Lemma A.3], this implies that the function $e^{-c(n)\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^0} \cdot t} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}$ is a subsolution to the heat equation along the Ricci flow in the smooth sense whenever $|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}$ does not vanish. In order to circumvent the case where $|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}$ does vanish, we consider a regularization of the form $\sqrt{|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 + \epsilon^2}$ for $\epsilon > 0$ and it can be shown that for all $\epsilon > 0$, the function $e^{-c(n)||\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))||_{C^0} \cdot t} \sqrt{|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 + \epsilon^2}$ is a subsolution to the heat equation along the Ricci flow in the smooth sense. In particular, by Duhamel's formula together with the maximum principle,

$$e^{-c(n)\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}}\cdot t}\sqrt{|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|^{2}_{g(t)}(x) + \epsilon^{2}} \leq \int_{N} K(x, t, y, 0)\sqrt{|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|^{2}_{g(0)}(y) + \epsilon^{2}} \, d\mu_{g(0)}(y).$$

By letting ϵ go to 0, the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem ensures that:

$$|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}(x) \le e^{c(n)||\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))||_{C^{0}} \cdot t} \int_{N} K(x,t,y,0) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|_{g(0)}(y) \, d\mu_{g(0)}(y) \le e^{Ct} \int_{N} K(x,t,y,0) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|_{g(0)}(y) \, d\mu_{g(0)}(y)$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ by assumption on g(0). By assumption, [(2.13), Theorem 2.5] holds true and we get (once we fix $D = D_0$),

$$\begin{aligned} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}(x) &\leq \frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{N} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(0)}^{2}(x,y)}{D_{0}t}\right\} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|_{g(0)}(y) \, d\mu_{g(0)}(y) \\ &\leq C \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \int_{N} t^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}t}\right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_{b}}(y), \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.33)$$

where we have used $d_{g(0)}^2(x,y) \ge \frac{1}{2}d_{g_b}^2(x,y)$ for all $x, y \in N$ in the last line. By splitting the integral on the righthand side of (2.33) in two parts, whether $y \in B_{g_b}(p, d_{g_b}(p, x)/2)$ or not for some fixed point $p \in N$, one gets:

$$\int_{N} t^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}t}\right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \leq t^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(p,x)}{8D_{0}t}\right\} \int_{B_{g_{b}}(p,d_{g_{b}}(p,x)/2)} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) + \frac{C}{(d_{g_{b}}(p,x)+1)^{\tau+2}} \int_{B_{g_{b}}^{c}(p,d_{g_{b}}(p,x)/2)} t^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}t}\right\} d\mu_{g_{b}}(y).$$
(2.34)

Now, since $\tau + 2 < n$, the co-area formula together with Bishop-Gromov's inequality give:

$$\int_{B_{g_b}(p,d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)} \rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_b}(y) \le C(n) \int_0^{d_{g_b}(p,x)/2} \frac{r^{n-1}}{(\max\{r,1\})^{\tau+2}} \, dr$$

$$\le C(n) \frac{d_{g_b}(p,x)^n}{(d_{g_b}(p,x)+1)^{\tau+2}},$$
(2.35)

where C(n) is a positive constant that may vary from line to line. Combining estimate (2.34) and the previous integral estimate, one gets:

$$\int_{N} t^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}t}\right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \\
\leq C\left(\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(p,x)}{t}\right)^{\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(p,x)}{8D_{0}t}\right\} (d_{g_{b}}(p,x)+1)^{-\tau-2} + \frac{C}{(d_{g_{b}}(p,x)+1)^{\tau+2}} \quad (2.36) \\
\leq \frac{C}{(d_{g_{b}}(p,x)+1)^{\tau+2}},$$

for some positive constant C independent of time t > 0 that may vary from line to line. Estimates (2.33) and (2.36) lead to the expected result (2.31) at the level of the C^0 -norm:

$$\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \le Ce^{C \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}},$$
(2.37)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$.

Regarding the C^{α} -seminorm, by a similar reasoning considering difference quotients together with Duhamel's formula, one gets schematically if $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, n-2-\tau\})$:

$$\rho_{g_{b}}^{\tau+2+\alpha}[\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))]_{C^{\alpha}} \leq Ce^{C \cdot t} \|\rho_{g_{b}}^{\tau+2+\alpha}[\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}} \\
+ C \int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * [\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt' \\
\leq Ce^{C \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \\
+ Ce^{C \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}} \int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} dt',$$
(2.38)

where we used classical (local) controls of the C^{α} -norm of a product:

$$||fg||_{C^{\alpha}} \leq C \left(||f||_{C^{0}} ||g||_{C^{\alpha}} + ||f||_{C^{\alpha}} ||g||_{C^{0}} \right)$$

for C > 0, and the multiplicative property of weighted Hölder norms.

Concatenating (2.38) together with (2.37) leads to (2.31) by invoking Grönwall's inequality. The proof of (2.32) goes along the same lines by using (A.6) together with (2.31).

The next lemma takes care of a priori integral-in-time estimates for the weighted C_{τ}^{0} -norm of the Ricci curvature.

Lemma 2.14 (A priori large-time C^0 estimate). Let (N^n, g_b) be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$ and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in a neighborhood $B_{C^0}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ such that $\sup_{t \in [0,T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0_{\tau+2}} \leq C(n, g_b)$ and

$$\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.39)

Then we have

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} dt' \leq C \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))\|_{C^{0}} ds' \right), \quad 0 \leq s < t < T,$$
(2.40)

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. In particular, one gets the following a priori C^0 estimate:

$$\|g(t) - g(s)\|_{C^0_{\tau}} \le C\left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0_{\tau+2}} + \int_s^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))\|_{C^0} \, ds'\right), \quad 0 \le s < t < T.$$
(2.41)

Proof. By arguing as in the proof of Proposition 2.10, one ensures with the help of Duhamel's formula that for $x \in N$ and $t \ge s \ge 0$,

$$|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}(x) \leq \int_{N} K(x,t,\cdot,s) |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)} d\mu_{g(s)} + \int_{s}^{t} \int_{N} K(x,t,\cdot,t') |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))|_{g(t')} d\mu_{g(t')} dt'.$$
(2.42)

By invoking [(2.13), Theorem 2.5] (once we fix $D = D_0$), the first term on the righthand side of (2.42) can be estimated as follows:

$$\begin{split} K(x,t,\cdot,s) &* |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)} := \int_{N} K(x,t,\cdot,s) |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)} d\mu_{g(s)} \\ &\leq \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{N} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g(s)}^{2}(x,y)}{D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)}(y) d\mu_{g(s)}(y) \\ &\leq C ||\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))||_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \int_{N} (t-s)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \end{split}$$

$$(2.43)$$

where we have used $d_{g(s)}^2(x,y) \ge \frac{1}{2}d_{g_b}^2(x,y)$ for all $x, y \in N$ in the last line together with the fact that $g(t) \in B_{C^0}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0,T)$.

Observe that for $x \neq y$, and $n \geq 3$,

$$\int_{s}^{+\infty} (t-s)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} dt \le C d_{g_{b}}^{-n+2}(x,y).$$
(2.44)

Indeed, two changes of variable, translating first the variable " $\tau = t - s$ " then rescaling the variable " $r := \frac{\tau}{d_{g_b}^2(x,y)}$ ", show that:

$$\begin{split} \int_{s}^{+\infty} (t-s)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} \, dt &= \int_{0}^{+\infty} \tau^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}\tau}\right\} \, d\tau \\ &= \left(\int_{0}^{+\infty} r^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{1}{2D_{0}r}\right\} \, dr\right) d_{g_{b}}^{-n+2}(x,y) \\ &= C d_{g_{b}}^{-n+2}(x,y). \end{split}$$

In particular, by Fubini's theorem,

$$\int_{s}^{t} K(x,t',\cdot,s) * |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)} dt' \le C ||\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))||_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \int_{N} d_{g_{b}}^{-n+2}(x,y) \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_{b}}(y).$$
(2.45)

By considering regions of the type $B_{g_b}(p, d_{g_b}(p, x)/2)$, $B_{g_b}(p, 2d_{g_b}(p, x)) \setminus B_{g_b}(p, d_{g_b}(p, x)/2)$ and $N \setminus B_{g_b}(p, 2d_{g_b}(p, x))$ for a point $x \in N$ and a fixed point $p \in N$, one gets:

$$\int_{B_{g_b}(p,d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)} d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(x,y)\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ \leq C(n)d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(p,x) \int_{B_{g_b}(p,d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)} \rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ \leq C(n)\rho_{g_b}(x)^{-\tau}.$$

Here we have used the triangular inequality in the first line to ensure that $2d_{g_b}(x,y) \ge d_{g_b}(p,x)$ together with estimate (2.35) from the proof of Lemma 2.12. Similarly, since on the annulus $B_{g_b}(p, 2d_{g_b}(p,x)) \setminus B_{g_b}(p, d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)$, one has $d_{g_b}(x,y) \le 3d_{g_b}(p,x)$ by the triangular

inequality, one gets:

$$\begin{split} \int_{B_{g_b}(p,2d_{g_b}(p,x))\setminus B_{g_b}(p,d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)} d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(x,y)\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ & \leq C(n)d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(p,x)\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(x) \int_{B_{g_b}(p,2d_{g_b}(p,x))\setminus B_{g_b}(p,d_{g_b}(p,x)/2)} d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ & \leq C(n)d_{g_b}^2(p,x)\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(x) \leq C(n)\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau}(x), \end{split}$$

where C(n) is a positive constant that may vary from line to line. Finally,

$$\begin{split} \int_{N \setminus B_{g_b}(p, 2d_{g_b}(p, x))} d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(x, y) \rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ &\leq C(n) \int_{N \setminus B_{g_b}(p, 2d_{g_b}(p, x))} d_{g_b}^{-n+2}(p, y) \rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_b}(y) \\ &\leq C(n) \int_{2d_{g_b}(p, x)}^{+\infty} r^{-n+2} \, (\max\{r, 1\})^{-\tau-2} A_{g_b}(p, r) \, dr \\ &\leq C(n) \int_{2d_{g_b}(p, x)}^{+\infty} r \, (\max\{r, 1\})^{-\tau-2} \, dr \\ &\leq C(n) \rho_{g_b}(x)^{-\tau}, \end{split}$$

where C(n) denotes a positive constant that may vary from line to line. Here we have used the triangular inequality in the first line together with the co-area formula and Bishop-Gromov's inequality in the antepenultimate line. Combining the three previous basic inequalities lead to an a priori estimate on the following C_{τ}^{0} -norm by multiplying across (2.45) by the weight $\rho_{g_b}^{\tau}$:

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|K(x,t',\cdot,s)*|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} dt' \le C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}}.$$
(2.46)

Notice that we heavily use the restriction $\tau < n-2$ here. We proceed similarly to handle the second term on the righthand side of (2.42):

$$\int_{s}^{t} \int_{s}^{t'} \int_{N} K(x,t',\cdot,s') |\operatorname{Rm}(g(s')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))| d\mu_{g(s')} ds' dt' \leq C \int_{s}^{t} \int_{N} \left(\int_{s'}^{t} K(x,t',y,s') dt' \right) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(s'))|(y) d\mu_{g(s')}(y)| \operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))||_{C^{0}} ds' \leq C \left(\int_{s}^{t} ||\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))||_{C^{0}} ds' \right) \int_{N} dg_{b}(x,y)^{-n+2} \rho_{g_{b}}(y)^{-\tau-2} d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \leq C \left(\int_{s}^{t} ||\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))||_{C^{0}} ds' \right) \rho_{g_{b}}(x)^{-\tau}.$$
(2.47)

Here, we have used Fubini's theorem in the second line together with the assumption on the curvature tensor $\operatorname{Rm}(g(s'))$, $s' \in [0,T)$ in the penultimate line which implies that the curvature tensor $\operatorname{Rm}(g(s'))$ decays as fast as $\rho_{g_b}^{-\tau-2}$ uniformly in time.

Based on (2.42), estimates (2.46) and (2.47) lead directly to the desired estimate (2.40). Finally, (2.41) is proved with the help of (2.40) by noticing that:

$$\|g(t) - g(s)\|_{C^0_{\tau}} \le \int_s^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0_{\tau}} dt'.$$

The following lemma proves an a priori weighted $C^{0,\alpha}$ estimate on the Ricci tensor of a solution of the Ricci flow $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -close to a stable ALE Ricci flat metric.

Lemma 2.15 (A priori weighted $C^{0,\alpha}$ estimate on Ricci curvature). Let (N^n, g_b) , $n \ge 4$, be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$, $\alpha \in (0,1)$ and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ with uniformly bounded covariant derivatives, *i.e.* $\|\nabla^{g(t),k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le C_k$, $k \ge 1$ and such that

$$\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.48)

Then we have the following estimate,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \le C\left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'\right), \quad 0 \le s < t < T, \quad (2.49)$$

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. Moreover, if $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, n - 2 - \tau\})$ then for any $\eta \in (0, 1)$:

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le C_{\eta} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \right), \quad 0 \le s < t < T.$$
(2.50)

Proof. Similarly to the beginning of the proof of Lemma 2.14, we use Duhamel's formula as described in (2.27) to estimate the $C^0_{\tau+2}$ norm of the Ricci curvature along such a Ricci flow.

As in (2.42) in the proof of Lemma 2.14, using the Gaussian bounds (2.13) from Theorem 2.5 with $D = D_0$ fixed once and for all together with the semigroup domination property (2.28) leads us to:

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{N} \left\langle \mathcal{K}(x,t,\cdot,s), \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \right\rangle \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right|_{g(t)} \\ &\leq \frac{C}{(t-s)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \int_{N} \exp\left\{ -\frac{d_{g(0)}^{2}(x,y)}{D_{0}(t-s)} \right\} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)}(y) \, d\mu_{g(s)}(y) \\ &\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \int_{N} (t-s)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{ -\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)} \right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_{b}}(y). \end{aligned}$$
(2.51)

Here we have used the fact that g_b and g(0) are uniformly equivalent (due to their ε closeness). By splitting the integral on the righthand side of (2.51) in two parts, whether $y \in B_{q_b}(p, d_{q_b}(p, x)/2)$ or not for some fixed point $p \in N$ as in the proof of (2.34), one gets:

$$\int_{N} (t-s)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \exp\left\{-\frac{d_{g_{b}}^{2}(x,y)}{2D_{0}(t-s)}\right\} \rho_{g_{b}}^{-\tau-2}(y) \, d\mu_{g_{b}}(y) \le \frac{C}{(d_{g_{b}}(p,x)+1)^{\tau+2}},\tag{2.52}$$

for some positive constant time-independent C that may vary from line to line. Here, we have used the fact that $\tau + 2 < n$.

27

Concatenating estimates (2.51) and (2.52) give the following estimates in terms of the initial data:

$$\left\| \int_{N} \left\langle \mathcal{K}(x,t,\cdot,s), \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \right\rangle \, d\mu_{g(s)} \right\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \le C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}}, \quad t > s \ge 0.$$
(2.53)

This estimate holds for any one-parameter family of tensors lying in $C_{\tau+2}^0$. We proceed similarly to estimate the second term on the right hand side of (2.42):

$$\begin{split} \left\| \int_{s}^{t} \int_{N} \left\langle \mathcal{K}(x,t,\cdot,t'), \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \right\rangle \, d\mu_{g(t')} \, dt' \right\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \\ &\leq C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \, dt' \\ &\leq C \sup_{t' \in [s,t]} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{2}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} \, dt' \\ &\leq C \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} \, dt' \right). \end{split}$$
(2.54)

Here, we apply (2.53) to the family of tensors $\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))$ in the first line and we use the fact that g(t) is close to g_b in the C_{τ}^2 -topology in the penultimate line which implies in particular that the curvature tensor $\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))$ decays as fast as $\rho_{g_b}^{-2}$ uniformly in time. Finally, [(2.40), Lemma 2.15] is invoked in the last line. Notice that we have not used the whole strength of the decay of the curvature tensor. The proof of (2.49) is now completed.

The proof of the a priori estimate (2.50) on the $C_{\tau+2}^{0,\alpha}$ norm of the Ricci tensor goes along the same lines as the $C_{\tau+2}^0$ a priori estimate we just proved by using difference quotients under the restriction on $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ so that $\tau + 2 + \alpha < n$.

28

Alix Deruelle and Tristan Ozuch

Indeed, under this restriction on α , we get schematically:

$$\begin{split} \rho_{g_{b}}^{\tau+2+\alpha}[\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))]_{C^{\alpha}} &\leq C \|\rho_{g_{b}}^{\tau+2+\alpha}[\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}} + C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt \\ &+ C \int_{s}^{t} \|[\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}} * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt' \\ &\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt' \\ &+ C \sup_{t' \in [s,t]} \|\rho_{g_{b}}^{\alpha}[\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{2}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} dt' \\ &\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt' \\ &+ C \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'\right) \\ &\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2+\alpha}} dt' \\ &+ C \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'. \end{split}$$

$$(2.55)$$

Here we have used Lemma 2.14 in the third inequality.

In order to handle the penultimate integral on the righthand side of (2.55), we proceed as follows: by interpolation together with Hölder inequality,

$$\int_{s}^{t} \rho_{g_{b}}(x)^{\alpha} [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}(x) dt' \leq C_{\alpha} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\alpha} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{1}^{0}}^{\alpha} dt' \\
\leq C_{\alpha} \left(\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'\right)^{1-\alpha} \cdot \left(\int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{1}^{0}} dt'\right)^{\alpha}$$
(2.56)

for some time-independent positive constant C_{α} . Now, by interpolation inequalities from Lemma A.8, we have for any $k \geq 2$:

$$\|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_1^0} \le C_k \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{\frac{k}{k-1}}^0}^{1-\frac{1}{k}},$$

since we assume all the covariant derivatives of the curvature tensor to be bounded uniformly in time.

Therefore, by Hölder's inequality, if $k \ge 2$ is sufficiently large so that $1 - \frac{1}{\tau} > \frac{1}{k}$,

$$\begin{split} \int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t)}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{1}^{0}} dt' &\leq C_{k} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{\tau}^{0}\frac{k}{k-1}}^{1-\frac{1}{k}} dt' \\ &\leq C_{k} \left(\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{\tau}^{0}} dt'\right)^{\frac{1}{\tau}} \left(\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{0}^{0}}^{1-\frac{\tau}{k(\tau-1)}} dt'\right)^{1-\frac{1}{\tau}}. \end{split}$$

$$(2.57)$$

Now, by Lemma 2.14 together with (2.56) and (2.57), one gets:

$$\int_{s}^{t} \rho_{g_{b}}(x)^{\alpha} [\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}}(x) dt' \leq C_{k,\alpha} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \right) + C_{k,\alpha} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1 - \frac{\tau}{k(\tau-1)}} dt',$$
(2.58)

which implies the expected estimate (2.50) and ends the proof.

We end this section by establishing an a priori $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -estimate on $g(t) - g_b, t \in [0,T)$ as long as $g(t) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$.

Lemma 2.16 (A priori weighted $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ estimate). Let (N^n, g_b) , $n \geq 4$, be an ALE Ricci flat metric. Let $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$, $\alpha \in (0,1)$ and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in a neighborhood $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ with uniformly bounded covariant derivatives, i.e. $\sup_{t \in [0,T)} \|\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \leq C_k, k \geq 1$, and such that

$$\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \le \frac{1}{2n}.$$
(2.59)

Then for $\eta \in (0,1)$ and $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$:

$$\|g(t) - g(s)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le C_{\eta} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \right), \quad 0 \le s < t < T,$$
(2.60)

for some time-independent positive constant $C_{\eta} = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \eta).$

Proof. By elliptic regularity, it is sufficient to establish an a priori bound on the $C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}$ -norm of $\Delta_{g_b}(g(t)-g_b)$ or equivalently $\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t)-g_b)$ since g(t) is ε -close to g_b in the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -topology. Indeed, observe that if $h(t) := g(t) - g_b$, then schematically,

$$\Delta_{g(t)}h(t) - \Delta_{g_b}h(t) = \nabla^{g_b,2}h(t) * h(t) + \nabla^{g_b}h(t) * \nabla^{g_b}h(t),$$

which implies

$$\|\Delta_{g_b} h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le \|\Delta_{g(t)} h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + c(n)\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\|h(t)\|_{C^1}$$

In particular, (A.21) from the proof of Lemma A.7 leads to the following estimate on the $C_{\tau+2}^{0}$ estimate:

$$\begin{split} \|\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} &\leq 2\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} + 2\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \\ &+ \sup_{t' \in [s,t]} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{2}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} dt' \\ &+ \sum_{k=0}^{2} \int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t'),k}(g(t') - g(s))\|_{C^{0}_{2}} \|\nabla^{g(t'),2-k}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} dt'. \end{split}$$

$$(2.61)$$

Invoking Lemmata 2.14 and 2.15, the proof of (2.60) with $\alpha = 0$ ends **provided** $\tau \geq 2$. Indeed, in order to bound the norms $\|\nabla^{g(t'),k}(g(t') - g(s))\|_{C_2^0}$, k = 0, 1, 2, uniformly in time, this requires either $n \geq 6$ or n = 5 by restricting τ accordingly.

29

30

Alix Deruelle and Tristan Ozuch

Arguing as in (2.61) leads to the desired expected estimate on $\|\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g_b)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}}$ by using Lemma (A.7) instead. Indeed, we arrive at the following estimate:

$$\begin{split} \|\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} &\leq C \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \right) \\ &+ C \sup_{s \leq t' \leq t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}} dt' \\ &+ C \sup_{s \leq t' \leq t} \|\nabla^{g(t'),2}(g(t') - g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}} dt' \\ &+ C \sup_{s \leq t' \leq t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+1}} \int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} dt' \\ &\leq C_{\eta} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{1}} dt' \right) \\ &+ C \int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} dt', \end{split}$$

$$(2.62)$$

if $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, n - 2 - \tau\})$ and $\eta \in (0, 1)$. Here we have invoked Lemma 2.15 in the second inequality which explains the restriction on α . Now, if $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1\})$, a similar reasoning that led to (2.58) in the proof of Lemma 2.15 gives an estimate of the last integral on the righthand side of (2.62) as follows if $\gamma \in \left(0, 1 - \frac{1+\alpha}{\tau}\right)$ and $x \in N$:

$$\rho_{g_b}(x)^{1+\alpha} \int_s^t |[\nabla^{g(s)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(s))]_{C^{\alpha}}|(x) \, ds \le C_{\alpha,\gamma} \int_s^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{\tau}^0}^{\frac{1+\alpha}{\tau}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_0^0}^{1-\gamma-\frac{1+\alpha}{\tau}} \, dt' \\
\le C_{\alpha,\gamma} \left(\int_s^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{\tau}^0} \, dt' \right)^{\frac{1+\alpha}{\tau}} \cdot \left(\int_s^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_0^0}^{1-\gamma-\frac{\tau}{\tau}} \, dt' \right)^{1-\frac{1+\alpha}{\tau}}.$$

The case $\alpha = 0$ is handled similarly. Therefore, if $\eta \in (0, 1)$, an application of Lemma 2.14 leads us to,

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{1}^{0,\alpha}} dt' \leq C_{\alpha,\eta} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C_{\tau}^{0}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \right) \\ + C_{\alpha,\eta} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \\ \leq C_{\alpha,\eta} \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C_{\tau}^{0}} + \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \right)$$

in case $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, n-2-\tau, \tau-1\})$ and this ends the proof of the desired estimate.

3. STABILITY OF RICCI-FLAT ALE METRICS

3.1. A stability result.

Let us now use the Lojasiewicz inequality (0.2) to study the stability of Ricci-flat ALE metrics.

Definition 3.1. A Ricci-flat ALE metric (N^n, g_b) is *stable* if it is a local maximizer of λ_{ALE} . A Ricci-flat ALE metric (N^n, g_b) is unstable if it is not stable.

From now on, we make the following assumption.

In a $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}(g_b)$ -neighborhood $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ of g_b , an L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality is satisfied: for any metric g in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$, we have

$$|\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)|^{2-\theta} \le C \|\nabla \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g)\|_{L^2(g_b)}^2,\tag{3.1}$$

for some $\theta \in (0, 1)$.

The purpose of this section is to give a proof of the following stability result: in the stable case, just like in [Has12, HM14] or [KP20], the Ricci flow converges to a Ricci-flat metric at a particular rate.

Theorem 3.2. Let $n \ge 4$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Let $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$. Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable Ricci-flat ALE metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C_{\alpha}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0, 1)$.

Then for every $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that the Ricci flow starting at any metric in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \delta)$ stays in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ and converges to a Ricci-flat metric g_{∞} in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology for any $\tau' \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, \tau)$ and $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$.

Moreover there exists a positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ such that

$$\|g(t) - g_{\infty}\|_{C^0} \le Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}, \quad t \ge 1,$$
(3.2)

and

$$\int_{0}^{+\infty} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}} + \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^{2}} ds \leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon, \theta) \left(\delta + |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}}\right).$$
(3.3)

Remark 3.3. The convergence in which Theorem 3.2 takes place is reminiscent of the convergence result obtained in [Li18, Theorem 5.1]. However, unless the background Ricci flat metric (N^n, g_b) is flat, the solution $(N^n, g(t))_{t\geq 0}$ we provide is Type IIb, i.e.

 $\limsup_{t \to +\infty} t |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} = +\infty.$

Because of this fact, it is unclear if one can get a convergence for all rescaled covariant derivatives of the metric as in [Li18, Theorem 5.1].

To end this section, let us discuss the need for Gaussian bounds on the heat kernel given by Theorem 2.5. In Proposition 3.6, we start by proving an a priori C^0 estimate on the distance of a Ricci flow $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ to the origin g_b lying in a small neighborhood $B_{C_{z,\alpha}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$.

At this stage, one is tempted to use appropriate interpolation inequalities together with the a priori L^2 bound on $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)), t \in [0, T)$, established in Lemma 3.7 to get such a timeindependent a priori C^0_{τ} bound on $g(t) - g_b, t \in [0, T)$. Let us apply the Gagliardo-Nirenberg interpolation inequalities [Aub82, Theorem 3.70, Chapter 3] which can be adapted to (N^n, g_b) , to the tensor $\partial_t g$ with $p = \infty, j = 0, r = \infty, q = 2$ and $m \ge 1$ to get:

$$\rho_{g_b}(x)^{\tau} \|\partial_t g\|_{C^0(B_{g_b}(x,\rho_{g_b}(x)/4))} \le C(n,g_b) \|\partial_t g\|_{L^2}^{1-a} \cdot \|\partial_t g\|_{C_{\tau+2}}^a \cdot \rho_{g_b}(x)^{\tau-a(m+\tau+2)},$$

where $a \in (0,1)$ is such that (2m+n)a = n and if $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ is assumed to stay in a fixed neighborhood $B_{C_{r}^{m+2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ of g_b for which $\partial_t g = -2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \in L^2$. This estimate already

shows that it asks for too much regularity of the solution. Moreover, one needs to ensure the exponent $\tau - a(m + \tau + 2)$ to be non-positive which constrains τ to lie below $\frac{n}{2} \cdot \frac{m+2}{m}$. Worse, the application of Lemma 3.7 requires the exponent η (which equals *a* here) to be strictly less than $\frac{\theta}{2-\theta}$, this in turn restricts the range of the exponent θ in the Lojasiewicz inequality from Theorem 1.12 which is uncheckable in general.

For all these reasons, we somewhat proceed more directly by using the heat kernel estimates from Section 2.1 via Duhamel's formula.

3.2. Proof of Theorem 3.2.

We first show that given ε as in the statement of Theorem 3.2, there exists $\delta > 0$ such that the Ricci flow starting at any metric g(0) in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \delta)$ stays in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ and exists for all time.

Let $g(0) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \delta)$ with $\delta < \varepsilon$ to be constrained later and let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0, T_{\text{Shi}}]}$ be Shi's solution [Shi89a, Theorem 1.1] with

$$T_{\text{Shi}} := \frac{\varepsilon(n)}{\sup_N |\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|_{g(0)}} \ge \frac{\varepsilon(n)}{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)} =: T(n, g_b) > 0,$$
(3.4)

which exists since g(0) is ε -close to g_b in the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -topology.

We define the maximal time of existence of this solution to the Ricci flow with respect to the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -topology as follows:

$$T_{\max} := \sup \left\{ T > 0 \, | \quad g(t) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon), \quad \forall t \in [0,T) \right\}.$$

We start with the following proposition:

Proposition 3.4. There exists $\delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon) > 0$ such that for $0 < \delta \leq \delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$, one has $T_{\max} \geq T(n, g_b) > 0$ and the set

$$\left\{ T > 0 \, | \quad \forall t \in [0,T), \quad g(t) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon) \right\},$$

is open.

Remark 3.5. The proof of Proposition 3.4 does not use the stability of (N^n, g_b) .

Proof of Proposition 3.4. We only prove the fact that $T_{\max} \ge T(n, g_b)$, since the proof of the openness of the set of solutions is very similar and will therefore be omitted. All along this proof, the constant $C(n, g_b)$ may change from line to line, but only depends on n and g_b .

According to Propositions A.5 and A.6,

$$\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq 2\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}} \leq C(n, g_{b}), \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq e^{C(n, g_{b}) \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}} \leq C(n, g_{b})\delta,$$
(3.5)

for $t \in [0, T_{\text{Shi}}]$. In particular, if $t \in [0, T(n, g_b)]$,

$$\|g(t) - g_b\|_{C^0} \le 2\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0} \, ds + \|g(0) - g_b\|_{C^0} \le C(n, g_b)\delta < \varepsilon$$

if δ is chosen small enough. Moreover, we choose δ small enough so that $\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0} ds \leq \frac{1}{2n}$. Thanks to this choice, Lemma 2.12 is applicable and gives us $\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \leq C(n,g_b)\delta$ for $t \in [0, T(n, g_b)]$. By integrating in time this inequality and by reducing δ once more if

necessary, one gets for $t \in [0, T(n, g_b)]$ that $||g(t) - g_b||_{C^0_{\tau}} < \varepsilon$ (we actually get a stronger decay in space but we do not use this fact as it will not be preserved for large time).

Finally, we invoke Lemma A.7 to get an a priori bound on the full $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -norm. Indeed, with $0 =: s < t \leq T(n, g_b)$, Lemma A.7 leads to:

$$\begin{split} \|\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} &\leq \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}} dt' + \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \\ &+ C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \int_{0}^{t} e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t'} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} dt' \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \int_{0}^{t} e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t'} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \\ &+ C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \int_{0}^{t} e^{C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \cdot t'} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \\ &+ \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} dt' \\ &\leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \left(1 + \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \right) \delta \\ &+ \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{1,\alpha}_{1}} dt'. \end{split}$$

Here we have used Lemma 2.12 in the second inequality and $t \leq T(n, g_b)$ and the inequality $\| \cdot \|_{C^{0,\alpha}} \leq \| \cdot \|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}}$ together with the fact that $\| \operatorname{Ric}(g(0)) \|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \leq C(n, g_b) \delta$. Observe that thanks to [(A.15), Proposition A.5],

$$\int_{0}^{t} \|\nabla^{g(t')} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C_{1}^{0}} dt' \leq C \int_{0}^{t} \frac{\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C_{1}^{0}}}{\sqrt{t'}} dt' \\ \leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C_{\tau+2}^{0}} \\ \leq C \|g(0) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}, \tag{3.6}$$

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ that may vary from line to line.

Similarly,

.,

$$\int_{0}^{t} \rho_{g_{b}}^{1+\alpha} [\nabla^{g(t')} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))]_{C^{\alpha}} dt' \\
\leq C \int_{0}^{t} \rho_{g_{b}}^{1+\alpha-(\tau+2)} \|\nabla^{g(t')} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}}^{1-\alpha} \|\nabla^{g(t'),2} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}}^{\alpha} dt' \\
\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \int_{0}^{t} \frac{1}{t'^{\frac{1-\alpha}{2}+\alpha}} dt' \\
\leq C \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} \\
\leq C \|g(0) - g_{b}\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}},$$
(3.7)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$ that may vary from line to line. Here we have used that $1 + \alpha - (\tau + 2) \leq 0$ since $0 < \alpha < 1$ and τ is positive.

Therefore, as an intermediate conclusion, we obtain:

$$\|\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)\delta\left(1 + \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|g(t') - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\right).$$
(3.8)

Now, observe that if h(t) := g(t) - g(0), then schematically,

$$\Delta_{g(t)}h(t) - \Delta_{g(0)}h(t) = \nabla^{g(0),2}h(t) * h(t) + \nabla^{g(0)}h(t) * \nabla^{g(0)}h(t)$$

which implies

$$\|\Delta_{g(0)}h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le \|\Delta_{g(t)}h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + C(n,g_b)\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\|h(t)\|_{C^1}.$$
(3.9)

Plugging (3.8) in the previous estimate (3.9) leads to:

$$\|\Delta_{g(0)}h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \le C(n,g_b,\varepsilon)\delta\left(1+\sup_{t'\in[0,t]}\|h(t')\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\right) + C(n,g_b)\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\|h(t)\|_{C^1}.$$

According to elliptic Schauder estimate applied to the background initial metric g(0), one gets $\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \left(\|\Delta_{g(0)}h(t)\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \|h(t)\|_{C^0_{\tau}} \right)$ which leads to:

$$\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \delta\left(1 + \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|h(t')\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\right) + C(n, g_b) \|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \|h(t)\|_{C^1}.$$
 (3.10)

Notice that (3.6) and (3.7) imply a $C^{1,\alpha}$ -estimate on g(t) - g(0) by integrating over $[0, T(n, g_b)]$: $\sup_{t' \in [0, T(n, g_b)]} \|h(t')\|_{C^{1,\alpha}} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)\delta$.

We are then in a position to conclude since this previous fact combined with (3.10) imply if $\delta \leq \delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$:

$$\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \delta\left(1 + \sup_{t' \in [0,t]} \|h(t')\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}\right), \quad t \in [0, T(n, g_b)].$$
(3.11)

Considering the function in time $\sup_{t'\in[0,t]} \|h(t')\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$, one gets, by choosing $\delta \leq \delta(n,g_b,\varepsilon)$ sufficiently small that $\|h(t)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \leq C(n,g_b,\varepsilon)\delta$ for all $t\in[0,T(n,g_b)]$ which by the triangular inequality leads to the expected result, i.e. $g(t) - g_b \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all $t\in[0,T(n,g_b)]$. \Box

The next result consists in showing a priori estimates on the $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -norm of our solution which are time-independent. This is where the Lojasiewciz inequality comes into play.

Proposition 3.6. The set

$$\left\{T>0\,|\quad\forall t\in[0,T),\quad g(t)\in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)\right\},$$

is closed. More precisely, there exist time-independent positive constants $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ and $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta), \ \eta \in \left(0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$, such that for $t \in [0, T)$:

$$\int_0^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta) \left(\delta + |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}}\right),$$
(3.12)

$$\|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^0_{\tau}} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta) \left(\delta + |\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}}\right), \qquad (3.13)$$

$$\|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta) \left(\delta^{1-\eta} + |\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right).$$
(3.14)

Before we prove Proposition 3.6, we establish one more crucial lemma which gives an a priori L^2 control on the distance of a Ricci flow from the origin given by a stable Ricci flat ALE metric:

Lemma 3.7 (A priori L^2 estimate for the Ricci flow). Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable ALE Ricci flat metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0,1)$. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}}$. Then, one has the following decay in time:

$$C^{-1} \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \nabla^{g(t'),2} f_{g(t')}\|_{L^{2}\left(e^{-f_{g(t')}} d\mu_{g(t')}\right)}^{2} dt' \leq |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s))|$$

$$\leq \frac{|\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|}{(1+C|\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|^{1-\theta} \cdot s)^{1+\beta_{\theta}}}, \quad 0 \leq s < t < T, \quad \beta_{\theta} := \frac{\theta}{1-\theta},$$
(3.15)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ independent of time.

In particular, one has the following uniform energy bound if $0 \le s < t < T$:

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^{2}}^{2} + \|\nabla^{g(t'),2}f_{g(t')}\|_{L^{2}}^{2} dt' \leq \frac{C|\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|}{(1+C|\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|^{1-\theta} \cdot s)^{1+\beta_{\theta}}}.$$
(3.16)

Finally, if
$$\eta \in \left[0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$$
, one has

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta} + \|\nabla^{g(t'),2}f_{g(t')}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta} dt' \leq C|\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}, \quad 0 \leq s < t < T,$$
(3.17)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta)$.

Remark 3.8. The righthand side of (3.16) also tends to 0 as $s \to \infty$ for some negative values of θ . Recall that up to a second order error, we have $\lambda_{ALE}(g) \sim ||g - g_b||^2_{H^1_{n/2-1}}$ if $g - g_b \perp \ker_{L^2} L_{g_b}$. A natural question would be: can the Ricci flows considered in the proof of Theorem 3.2 still converge in $H^1_{n/2-1}$ if a sufficiently good L^2 -Lojasiewicz inequality does not hold?

Proof. Observe first that by definition of the Ricci flow together with the first variation of λ_{ALE} computed in [(1.9), Proposition 1.9], one has for $t > s \ge 0$,

$$2\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \nabla^{g(t'),2} f_{g(t')}\|_{L^{2}(e^{-f_{g(t)}}d\mu_{g(t)})}^{2} dt' = \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(t)) - \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s))$$

$$\leq -\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s)) \leq |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|.$$
(3.18)

Here, we have used the fact that $0 = \lambda_{ALE}(g_b) \geq \lambda_{ALE}(g)$ for all $g \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ since g_b is a local maximizer of λ_{ALE} by assumption. This proves the first part of (3.15) since the measures $e^{-f_{g(t)}}d\mu_{g(t)}$ and $d\mu_{g(t)}$ are uniformly equivalent in time and space.

By using the Lojasiewicz inequality for ALE metrics given by inequality (3.1) with exponent θ , one gets:

$$\frac{d}{dt}(-\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g(t))) \le -C(-\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g(t)))^{2-\theta}, \quad t \in (0,T),$$
(3.19)

for some positive constant C independent of time.

Integrating this differential inequality leads to:

$$(-\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g(t))) \le \frac{|\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g(0))|}{(1+C|\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g(0))|^{1-\theta} \cdot t)^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}}, \quad 0 \le t < T,$$
(3.20)

for some positive constant C independent of time. This gives us the full estimate (3.15). The a priori L^2 -estimate (3.16) follows by invoking the previous bound (3.15) together with Proposition 2.8.

Now, on the one hand, consider the function $t \to (-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma}$ for some positive constant γ to be constrained later. Observe as in [HM14] that if $\eta \in [0, \theta/(2 - \theta))$ for some $\theta \in [0, 1)$:

$$\frac{d}{dt}(-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma} = -\gamma(-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma-1}\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))
= -2\gamma(-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma-1} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}
= -2\gamma(-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma-1} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{(1+\eta)+(1-\eta)}
\leq -C\gamma(-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)))^{\gamma-1+(1+\eta)(1-\frac{\theta}{2})} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta}
= -C\gamma \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta},$$
(3.21)

if

$$\gamma := \frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta) - \eta > 0.$$

Here we have used the Lojasiewicz inequality for ALE metrics given by inequality (3.1) with exponent θ in the fourth line.

Integrating (3.21) in time, one gets the expected result, i.e.

$$\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \nabla^{g(t'),2} f_{g(t')}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta} dt' \le \frac{1}{C\gamma} |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s))|^{\gamma}, \quad t > s \ge 0.$$
(3.22)

This holds true whenever this function is differentiable, i.e. as long as $\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))$ is not zero. Otherwise, one can adapt this reasoning by considering $t \to (-\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)) + \tilde{\varepsilon})^{\gamma}$ with $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ small and then we let $\tilde{\varepsilon}$ go to 0. This concludes the proof of (3.17) by invoking

Proposition 2.8 once more. Indeed, the control of $\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^2}^{1-\eta} + \|\nabla^{g(t'),2}f_{g(t')}\|_{L^2}^{1-\eta}$ by $\left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^2} + \|\nabla^{g(t'),2}f_{g(t')}\|_{L^2}\right)^{1-\eta}$ comes from the concavity of $x \mapsto x^{1-\eta}$ on \mathbb{R}_+ .

We are now in a good position to prove Proposition 3.6.

Proof of Proposition 3.6. We proceed by establishing successive claims which lead to the expected result. It is sufficient to prove the corresponding estimates for large time, i.e. if $t \ge \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}$.

Claim 3.9. For $t \in [0,T)$, (3.12) and the a priori C^0_{τ} estimate (3.13) hold true.

Proof of Claim 3.9. Let us check that the assumptions of Lemma 2.14 are satisfied. It is sufficient to check condition (2.39) since we assume $g(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$. Since $g(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0,T)$ then if $r^2 := \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}$, it is straightforward to check that $\int_{t-r^2}^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} ds \leq \frac{1}{2}$ by considering ε small enough. Indeed, this may be obtained from a "toy version" of Section 2, namely: one can use the evolution $(\partial_t - \Delta_{g(t)}) \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} = 2 |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2$ together with Duhamel's formula and the heat kernel estimates of Section 2. This fact lets us to use Proposition 2.9 to get for $0 < r^2 := \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2} < t$:

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \exp\left(c(n) \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(s))\|_{C^{0}} ds\right) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^{2}))\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \exp\left(C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon)r^{2}\right) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^{2}))\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t-r^{2}))\|_{L^{2}}.$$
(3.23)

Now, (3.23) and [(3.17), Lemma 3.7] with $s := 0 < \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2} \le t < T$ and $\eta = 0$ imply:

$$\int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \leq \int_{0}^{\frac{T(n,g_{b})}{2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' + C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta) |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \leq C(n,g_{b}) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}} + C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta) |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \leq C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta) \left(\delta + |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}}\right),$$
(3.24)

where we have used Proposition A.6 in the second inequality. In particular, if δ (and therefore $|\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))|$) is chosen small enough, then (2.39) is satisfied.

Applying [(2.41), Lemma 2.14] to s := 0 < t < T gives:

$$\begin{aligned} \|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^{0}_{\tau}} &\leq C(n, g_{b}) \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{0}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))\|_{C^{0}} ds' \right) \\ &\leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon, \theta) \left(\delta + |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \right), \end{aligned}$$

where we have used (3.24) in the second line. This concludes the proof of Claim 3.9.

Claim 3.10. For
$$t \in [0,T)$$
 and $\eta \in \left(0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$, we have the control (3.14), that is:

$$\|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta) \left(\delta^{1-\eta} + |\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right).$$
(3.25)

37

Proof of Claim 3.10. It is sufficient to prove this claim if $t \ge \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}$. Indeed, if $t \in [0, \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}]$, the proof of Proposition 3.4 shows that if $\delta \le \delta(n,g_b,\varepsilon)$ is sufficiently small then $||g(t) - g(0)||_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\pi}} \le C(n,g_b,\varepsilon)\delta$ for all $t \in [0,T(n,g_b)]$. This proves (3.25) for this time interval.

In order to use Lemma 2.16, we first check that for each $k \geq 1$, there exists some timeindependent positive constant $C_k = C(n, k, g_b, \varepsilon)$ such that $\|\nabla^{g(t), k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \leq C_k$ for $t \geq \frac{T(n, g_b)}{2}$. Since $g(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2, \alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0, T)$ by assumption, $\sup_{t \in [0, T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. In particular, Proposition A.5 implies that $\|\nabla^{g(t), k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \leq C_k$ for $t = \frac{T(n, g_b)}{2}$. Therefore, Lemma A.4 applies and guarantees that such uniform-in-time bounds on the covariant derivatives of the curvature tensor hold true for $t \geq \frac{T(n, g_b)}{2}$.

Lemma 2.16 is therefore applicable: if $\eta \in (0, 1)$,

$$\begin{aligned} \|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} &\leq \left\|g(t) - g\left(\frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}\right)\right\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} + \left\|g\left(\frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}\right) - g(0)\right\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \\ &\leq C \|g(0) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \\ &+ C_\eta\left(\left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{\frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0}^{1-\eta} dt'\right). \end{aligned}$$
(3.26)

The control $\left\|g\left(\frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}\right) - g(0)\right\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \leq C \|g(0) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$ is obtained thanks to the short time curvature controls of Lemma 2.12 together with the control of Lemma 2.16, where one controls $\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} \leq C \|g(0) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$.

Now, a similar argument based on [(3.17), Lemma 3.7] as in the proof of Claim 3.9 leads to:

$$\|g(t) - g(0)\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le C\delta + C_{\eta} \left(\delta^{1-\eta} + |\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(0))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right),$$

under the restriction that $\eta \in \left(0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$. This ends the proof of Claim 3.10.

Claim 3.10 ends the proof of this proposition by choosing δ (and therefore $\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))$) so small so that the righthand side of (3.25) is less than $\frac{\varepsilon}{2}$, say.

Notice that Propositions 3.4 and 3.6 prove that $T_{\text{max}} = +\infty$, i.e. the solution to the Ricci flow considered at the beginning of this Section 3.2 is immortal.

The last step to prove Theorem 3.2 is summarized in the following proposition.

Proposition 3.11. Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable Ricci-flat ALE metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0, 1)$. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0, +\infty)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}}$. Then there exists an ALE Ricci flat metric $g_{\infty} \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ such that:

$$\|g(t) - g_{\infty}\|_{C^{0}} \le Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}, \quad t \ge 1,$$
(3.27)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Remark 3.12. The decay in time for the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -norms, $\tau' \in [0, \tau)$, $\alpha' \in [0, \alpha)$, can be obtained by interpolation between the C^0 and $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ norms together with (3.27). The proof of such interpolation inequalities for Hölder norms can be found for instance in [Kry96, Chapter 3, Theorem 3.2.1].

38

Proof of Proposition 3.11. Let us show first that there exists a unique limit metric $g_{\infty} \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology for any $\tau' \in [0,\tau)$ and $\alpha' \in [0,\alpha)$.

First of all, since we assume $(g(t))_{t\geq 0}$ to lie in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$, compactness of the embedding $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha} \hookrightarrow C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$, for $\alpha' \in [0,\alpha)$, $\tau' \in [0,\tau)$ ensured by Lemma 1.3, there is a sequence $(g(t_i))_i$ converging to a 2-tensor g_{∞} in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology for any $\tau' \in [0,\tau)$ and $\alpha' \in [0,\alpha)$. The limit 2-tensor is a Riemannian metric since it is ε -close to g_b .

Now, if $t \ge t_i \ge 1$, (3.23) in the proof of Claim 3.9 with $r^2 = 1/2 \le t_i/2$, together with [(3.17), Lemma 3.7] applied to $\eta = 0$ gives the expected decay in time for the C^0 norm:

$$\|g(t) - g(t_i)\|_{C^0} \le 2\int_{t_i}^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0} \, ds \le C t_i^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}.$$
(3.28)

where we used the control $|\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))| \leq Ct^{-\frac{1}{1-\theta}}$ for $t \geq 1/2$ from (3.20).

Inequality (3.28) shows that the limit metric g_{∞} is unique, i.e. it does not depend on the sequence $(t_i)_i$. This also proves (3.27).

In order to estimate the decay in time for the C^0 -norm of the Ricci tensor, we make use of Proposition 2.10 with $s := \frac{t}{2}$, t := t and $p > \frac{n}{\tau+2}$ to get:

$$\begin{aligned} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^{0}} &\leq Ct^{-\frac{n}{2p}} \left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{L^{p}} + C \sup_{t' \in [0,T)} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} \int_{\frac{t}{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \\ &\leq Ct^{-\frac{n}{2p}} \left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{L^{p}} + C \int_{\frac{t}{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \\ &\leq Ct^{-\frac{n}{2p}} \left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{L^{p}} + Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}, \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.29)$$

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, p)$ is a time-independent positive constant that may vary from line to line. Now, if $p := 2 > \frac{n}{\tau+2}$ by the choice of τ in the previous estimate, Proposition A.6 together with [(3.17), Lemma 3.7] applied to $\eta = 0$ and (3.20) lead to:

$$\left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{L^{2}} \leq C \int_{\frac{t}{2}-1}^{\frac{t}{2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^{2}} dt'$$

$$\leq C t^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}},$$
(3.30)

if t is large enough for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Therefore, (3.29) and (3.30) imply the following decay for the C^0 norm of the Ricci tensor for t_i large enough:

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}.$$
 (3.31)

Moreover, (3.31) shows that $\operatorname{Ric}(g_{\infty}) = 0$, i.e. g_{∞} is a Ricci flat metric in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$. In particular, by [BKN89], g_{∞} is an ALE Ricci flat metric.

Now, the estimate (3.28) ensures that Lemma 2.14 is applicable and for $t \ge t_i \ge 1$,

40

$$\|g(t) - g(t_i)\|_{C^0_{\tau}} \le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t_i))\|_{C^0_{\tau+2}} + \int_{t_i}^t \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \right)$$

$$\le C(n, g_b, \varepsilon) \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t_i))\|_{C^0_{\tau+2}} + |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(t_i))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \right),$$
(3.32)

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ is a time-independent positive constant. Here we have used [(3.15), Lemma 3.7] in the fourth line.

3.3. Evolution of the Bianchi form, the scalar curvature and the mass.

In this section, we investigate the evolution of the Bianchi one-form together with that of the scalar curvature along a Ricci flow $(N^n, g(t))_{t\geq 0}$ satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 3.2. Let us denote g_{∞} the limit ALE Ricci-flat metric of the solution g(t) as t tends to $+\infty$.

Recall that the Bianchi one-form B(t) of g(t) and g_{∞} is defined by

$$B(t)_{i} := \frac{1}{2}g(t)^{kl} \left(\nabla_{k}^{g_{\infty}}g(t)_{il} + \nabla_{l}^{g_{\infty}}g(t)_{ik} - \nabla_{i}^{g_{\infty}}g(t)_{kl}\right), \quad i = 1, ..., n.$$
(3.33)

Notice that the Bianchi one-form B(t) coincides with the quantity denoted by $\text{Bian}(g(t), \nabla^{g_{\infty}}, g(t))$ as introduced in [Kot17, Section 2].

Remark 3.13. Notice that the difference between the Bianchi one-form of g(t) and g_{∞} introduced by Kotschwar following Hamilton and deTurck, and the Bianchi operator defined in (A.2) is neglectible in the sense that if $h(t) := g(t) - g_{\infty}$,

$$\begin{split} B(t)_{i} - B_{g(t)}(h(t))_{i} &= B(g(t), \nabla^{g_{\infty}}, g(t))_{i} - B_{g(t)}(g(t) - g_{\infty})_{i} \\ &= \frac{1}{2}g(t)^{kl} \left(\nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{k}g(t)_{il} + \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{l}g(t)_{ik} - \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{i}g(t)_{kl} \right) \\ &- \operatorname{div}_{g_{\infty}}(h(t))_{i} + \frac{1}{2}\nabla^{g_{\infty}}\operatorname{tr}_{g_{\infty}}h(t)_{i} \\ &= \frac{1}{2}g(t)^{kl} \left(\nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{k}h(t)_{il} + \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{l}h(t)_{ik} - \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{i}h(t)_{kl} \right) \\ &- \operatorname{div}_{g_{\infty}}(h(t))_{i} + \frac{1}{2}\nabla^{g_{\infty}}\operatorname{tr}_{g_{\infty}}h(t)_{i} \\ &= \frac{1}{2} \left(g(t)^{kl} - g^{kl}_{\infty} \right) \left(\nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{k}h(t)_{il} + \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{l}h(t)_{ik} - \nabla^{g_{\infty}}_{i}h(t)_{kl} \right) . \end{split}$$

Therefore, $B(t) - B_{g(t)}(h(t)) = g(t)^{-1} * h(t) * g_{\infty}^{-1} * \nabla^{g_{\infty}} h(t)$ is quadratic in h and its derivatives.

Next, we recall the evolution equation satisfied by the Bianchi gauge along the Ricci flow with a Ricci flat background metric g_{∞} given in [Kot17, Lemma 5]:

Lemma 3.14 (Kotschwar). Let (N^n, g_{∞}) be a Ricci flat metric and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a Ricci flow on N. Then, the evolution equation satisfied by B is schematically:

$$\partial_t B = g(t)^{-1} * B(t) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + g(t)^{-1} * g(t)^{-1} * \nabla^{g_\infty}(g(t) - g_\infty) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)), \quad (3.34)$$

where, if S and T are two tensors on N, S * T means some weighted sum of contractions of the tensor product of S and T with respect to the background metric g_b with coefficients bounded by universal constants.

Our main result is the following proposition on the decay of the Bianchi one-form in spacetime coordinates:

Proposition 3.15. Let $n \geq 4$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Let $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$. Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable Ricci-flat ALE metric. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0, +\infty)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, for some $\varepsilon > 0$ which satisfies the conclusion of Theorem 3.2 and let $g_{\infty} \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ be its limit Ricci-flat metric g_{∞} . Then for any positive η small enough and any $k \geq 0$, we have

$$\|\nabla^{g_{\infty},k}B(t)\|_{C^{0}} \le C_{\eta,k} t^{-\frac{\theta}{1-\theta}+\eta}, \quad t \ge 1,$$
(3.35)

41

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta, k)$.

Remark 3.16. In [Proposition 6.9, [KP20]], the decay of the Bianchi one-form obtained in Proposition 3.15 is improved if the perturbation lies in $L^p \cap L^\infty$ for p < n small enough.

Proof. From now on, the symbol \leq (respectively \geq) means "less than or equal" (respectively "larger than or equal") up to a positive multiplicative constant that depends on n, g_b , k, α and ε only. All the norms are understood with respect the metric g_{∞} . For the sake of clarity, we omit the dependence of the Levi-Civita connection on g_{∞} . By (3.34), the norm of the Bianchi gauge B(t) satisfies in the weak sense:

$$\partial_t |B| \gtrsim -|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))||B(t)| - |\nabla h(t)||\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|, \quad t > 0.$$

By Grönwall's inequality, one gets pointwise in space:

$$\begin{aligned} |B(t)| \gtrsim |B(s)| \exp\left\{-\int_{s}^{t} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))| \, dt'\right\} \\ &- \int_{s}^{t} \exp\left\{-\int_{t'}^{t} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))| \, ds'\right\} |\nabla h(t')| |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))| \, dt', \ t > s > 0. \end{aligned}$$

This implies, once we let t tend to $+\infty$:

$$|B(s)| \lesssim \int_{s}^{+\infty} \exp\left\{\int_{s}^{t'} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))| \, ds'\right\} |\nabla h(t')| |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))| \, dt'$$

$$\lesssim \exp\left\{\int_{s}^{+\infty} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s'))| \, ds'\right\} \int_{s}^{+\infty} |\nabla h(t')| |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))| \, dt' \qquad (3.36)$$

$$\lesssim \int_{s}^{+\infty} |\nabla h(t')| |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))| \, dt'.$$

where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ is a time-independent positive constant. Here, we have used Proposition 3.6 in the last inequality.

Now, according to the conclusion of Theorem 3.2, $\|g(t) - g_{\infty}\|_{C^0} \leq Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}$ if $t \geq 1$. Since for any $k \geq 0$ and $t \geq 1$, $|\nabla^{g(t),k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} \leq C_k$, for some time-independent positive constant C_k by Lemma A.4, standard interpolation inequalities show that the same decay in time holds true for higher covariant derivatives of $g(t) - g_{\infty}$ at the expense of an arbitrary small error: for any positive η small enough and any $k \geq 0$, one gets $\|\nabla^k(g(t) - g_{\infty})\|_{C^0} \leq Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}+\eta}$.

Therefore, (3.36) leads to the expected estimate (3.35) for $s \ge 2$:

$$\begin{split} \|B(s)\|_{C^0} \lesssim s^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}+\eta} \int_s^{+\infty} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt' \\ \lesssim C_\eta s^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}+\eta} |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(s-1))|^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \\ \lesssim C_\eta s^{-\frac{\theta}{(1-\theta)}+\eta}, \end{split}$$

for any $\eta > 0$ small enough. Here we have used Proposition 2.9 with $0 < r^2 := 1 < t$ together with [(3.17), Lemma 3.7]. The corresponding decay in time on the covariant derivatives of B(t) are obtained by interpolation.

We continue by estimating the decay in time of the C^0 -norm of the scalar curvature. In case the scalar curvature at time t = 0 is integrable, we also show this property is preserved: this echoes the result of [DM07, Theorem 1, part B]. Our proof is based on heat kernel estimates established in Section 2.1.

Proposition 3.17. Let $n \geq 4$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Let $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$. Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable Ricci-flat ALE metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0, 1)$. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0, +\infty)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon), \varepsilon < \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}}$, which satisfies the conclusion of Theorem 3.2 and let $g_{\infty} \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ be its limit Ricci-flat metric.

Then,

$$\|\mathbf{R}_{g(t)}\|_{C^{0}} \le C\left(t^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}-\frac{n}{4}} + t^{-\frac{1}{1-\theta}}\right), \quad t \ge 1,$$
(3.37)

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$. Moreover, if $R_{g(0)} \in L^1$ then $R_{g(t)} \in L^1$ for every $t \ge 0$ and,

$$\|\mathbf{R}_{g(t)}\|_{L^{1}} \le C\left(\|\mathbf{R}_{g(0)}\|_{L^{1}} + |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))|\right), \quad t \ge 0,$$
(3.38)

some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Proof. According to the evolution equation satisfied by the scalar curvature given in [(A.7), Lemma A.3] together with Duhamel's formula:

$$R_{g(t)}(x) = \int_{N} K(x, t, y, s) R_{g(s)}(y) d\mu_{g(s)}(y) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{N} K(x, t, y, s) |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)}^{2}(y) d\mu_{g(s)}(y) ds, \quad t \ge 0, \quad x \in N.$$
(3.39)

42

In particular, if $2 \le s := \frac{t}{2} < t$, Theorem 2.5 ensures that,

$$\| \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} \|_{C^{0}} \leq \sup_{x \in N} \left\| K \left(x, t, \cdot, \frac{t}{2} \right) \right\|_{L^{2}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)} \|_{L^{2}} + \int_{\frac{t}{2}}^{t} \| \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \|_{C^{0}}^{2} dt' \leq \frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{4}}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)} \|_{L^{2}} + \int_{\frac{t}{2}}^{t} \| \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \|_{C^{0}}^{2} dt' \leq \frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{4}}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)} \|_{L^{2}} + C \int_{\frac{t}{4}}^{t} \| \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \|_{L^{2}}^{2} dt' \leq \frac{C}{t^{\frac{n}{4}}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)} \|_{L^{2}} + Ct^{-\frac{1}{1-\theta}}.$$

$$(3.40)$$

The second line is justified by Proposition 2.9 applied to $0 < r^2 := 1 < t$ which implies that $\frac{t}{2} - 1 \ge \frac{t}{4}$ since $t \ge 4$. The last line is obtained thanks to [(3.16), Lemma 3.7]. Now, Proposition A.6 together with [(3.17), Lemma 3.7] applied to $\eta = 0$ lead to:

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathbf{R}_{g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)}\|_{L^{2}} &\leq n \left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g\left(\frac{t}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{L^{2}} \\ &\leq C \int_{\frac{t}{2}-1}^{\frac{t}{2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{L^{2}} dt' \\ &\leq Ct^{-\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}}, \end{aligned}$$

$$(3.41)$$

if $t \geq 2$ is large enough, for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$. Estimates (3.40) and (3.41) end the proof of (3.37).

In order to prove (3.38), we observe that by considering (3.39), one obtains:

$$\begin{split} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} \|_{L^{1}} &\leq \int_{N} |\mathbf{R}_{g(t)}(x)| \, d\mu_{g(t)}(x) \\ &\leq \sup_{y \in N} \| K(\cdot, t, y, 0) \|_{L^{1}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(0)} \|_{L^{1}} \\ &+ \int_{0}^{t} \sup_{y \in N} \| K(\cdot, t, y, s) \|_{L^{1}} \int_{N} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))|_{g(s)}^{2}(y) \, d\mu_{g(s)}(y) ds \\ &\leq e^{\int_{0}^{t} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \|_{C^{0}} \, ds} \left(\| \mathbf{R}_{g(0)} \|_{L^{1}} + \int_{0}^{t} \| \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \|_{L^{2}}^{2} \, ds \right) \\ &\leq C e^{\int_{0}^{t^{\infty}} \| \mathbf{R}_{g(s)} \|_{C^{0}} \, ds} \left(\| \mathbf{R}_{g(0)} \|_{L^{1}} + |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))| \, ds \right) \\ &\leq C \left(\| \mathbf{R}_{g(0)} \|_{L^{1}} + |\lambda_{ALE}(g(0))| \, ds \right), \end{split}$$

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Here, we have used [(2.3), Proposition 2.1] in the third inequality together with [(3.16),Lemma 3.7] in the penultimate line. Finally, [(3.3), Theorem 3.2] is invoked in the last line since $\|\mathbf{R}_{g(s)}\|_{C^0} \leq n \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0}$. We could have alternatively used (3.37) to justify this step.

The next proposition establishes a link between the integral of the scalar curvature and the ADM-mass along a suitable solution to the Ricci flow whenever the scalar curvature is assumed to decay fast enough initially.

Proposition 3.18. Let $n \ge 4$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Let $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$. Let (N^n, g_b) be a stable Ricci-flat ALE manifold. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0, +\infty)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ for some $\varepsilon > 0$ satisfying the conclusion of Theorem 3.2 and let $g_{\infty} \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$ be its limit Ricci-flat metric.

If $R_{q(0)} = O(\rho_{q_b}^{-q})$ for some q > n then

$$m_{\text{ADM}}(g(0)) = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \int_{N} \mathcal{R}_{g(t)} \ d\mu_{g(t)}, \qquad (3.42)$$

where $m_{\text{ADM}}(g(0))$ is the mass of the initial metric g(0) defined in (1.2).

Remark 3.19. Formula (3.42) is inspired by the work [Li18] where the same identity is proved in the context of asymptotically flat immortal Ricci flows with non-negative scalar curvature on \mathbb{R}^n .

Proof. Let us prove formula (3.42). Recall by linearizing the scalar curvature around the limit metric g_{∞} based on [(A.3), Lemma A.1] that:

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} &- \operatorname{div}_{g(t)} \left(\operatorname{div}_{g(t)}(g(t) - g_{\infty}) - \nabla^{g_{\infty}} \operatorname{tr}_{g_{\infty}}(g(t) - g_{\infty}) \right) \\ &\leq C(n, g_{\infty}) \left(|g(t) - g_{\infty}| \left| \nabla^{g_{\infty}, 2}(g(t) - g_{\infty}) \right| + |\nabla^{g_{\infty}}(g(t) - g_{\infty})|^{2} \right). \end{aligned}$$

In particular, by the definition of the ADM mass introduced in (1.2), one gets by integration by parts that:

$$\begin{vmatrix} m_{\text{ADM}}(g(t)) - \int_{N} \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} \ d_{\mu_{g(t)}} \\ \leq C \int_{N} \left(|g(t) - g_{\infty}| \left| \nabla^{g_{\infty}, 2}(g(t) - g_{\infty}) \right| + |\nabla^{g_{\infty}}(g(t) - g_{\infty})|^{2} \right) \ d\mu_{g(t)} \\ \leq C ||g(t) - g_{\infty}||^{2}_{C^{2}_{\tau'}}, \qquad (3.43)$$

for $\tau' \in (0,\tau)$ such that $2\tau' + 2 > n$ which justifies the second inequality ensuring the integrability of $\rho_{q_k}^{-2\tau'-2}$.

As a first conclusion, Theorem 3.2 implies that the righthand side of (3.43) converges to 0 as t tends to $+\infty$.

If $R_{g(0)} = O(\rho_{g_b}^{-q})$ for some q > n then the mass $m_{ADM}(g(\cdot))$ is constant in time, according to [DM07, Theorem 1]. Therefore, one gets the expected result:

$$0 = \lim_{t \to +\infty} \left(m_{\text{ADM}}(g(t)) - \int_{N} \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} \ d_{\mu_{g(t)}} \right)$$
$$= m_{\text{ADM}}(g(0)) - \lim_{t \to +\infty} \int_{N} \mathbf{R}_{g(t)} \ d_{\mu_{g(t)}}.$$

In [DM07, Theorem 2], it is shown that if $(g(t))_{t\geq 0}$ is a solution to the Ricci flow which is ALE for each time and such that the scalar curvature is integrable, then in case this solution converges to a limit ALE metric g_{∞} in the $C_{\tau}^{1,\alpha}$ -topology, $\tau > \frac{n-2}{2}$, one has

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} m_{\text{ADM}}(g(t)) = m_{\text{ADM}}(g_{\infty}),$$

provided that,

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} \|\mathbf{R}_{g(t)} - \mathbf{R}_{g_{\infty}}\|_{L^{1}} = 0.$$
(3.44)

In the setting of Proposition 3.18, the convergence (3.44) is unlikely to hold true and it explains the restriction on τ to lie below n-2.

Indeed, on the contrary, one would get $m_{\text{ADM}}(g(0)) = m_{\text{ADM}}(g_{\infty}) = 0$ since g_{∞} is an ALE Ricci flat metric. On the other hand, there are small perturbations in the $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -topology of any given ALE Ricci flat metric with non-zero ADM mass: see for instance the discussion at the beginning of [DO20, Section 3]. This leads to a contradiction for stable Ricci-flat ALE spaces (such as all known examples).

3.4. A discussion on previous stability results.

In this section, we compare our stability result given by Theorem 3.2 together with its proof and previous results on the same topic.

In [SSS11, Theorem 1.4] and [App18, Theorem 1.2], stability of Euclidean space (\mathbb{R}^n, g_e) along the DeTurck Ricci flow is investigated for small perturbations in L^{∞} of the Euclidean metric g_e lying in L^p , $p \ge 1$. In [SSS11], their argument is based on the Lyapunov function $t \in \mathbb{R}_+ \to \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\tilde{g}(t) - g_e|^2 d\mu_{g_e}$ where $(\tilde{g}(t))_{t>0}$ denotes a solution to DeTurck Ricci flow whereas [App18] uses estimates based on Duhamel's formula. Both methods lead to the same solution $(g(t))_{t>0}$ which is of Type III: in [App18, Theorem 1.2], the curvature and its covariant derivatives satisfy $|\nabla^{\tilde{g}(t),k} \operatorname{Rm}(\tilde{g}(t))|_{\tilde{g}(t)} = O(t^{-\frac{n}{2p}-1-\frac{k}{2}})$ for all $k \ge 0$ uniformly in space.

Moreover, these two articles obtain a corresponding solution $(g(t))_{t>0}$ to the Ricci flow by pulling back the solution to the DeTurck Ricci flow by a one-parameter family of diffeomorphisms $(\psi_t)_{t>0}$, i.e. $g(t) := \psi_t^* \tilde{g}(t)$. This family of diffeomorphisms is generated by minus the evolving Bianchi one-form $\text{Bian}(g(t), \nabla^{g_e}, g(t))$ introduced in (3.33):

$$\partial_t \psi_t := -\operatorname{Bian}(g(t), \nabla^{g_e}, g(t)) \circ \psi_t, \quad \psi_t|_{t=0} = \operatorname{Id}_{\mathbb{R}^n}$$

The article [SSS11, Theorem 9.2] shows in detail that there exists a limit diffeomorphism ψ_{∞} which is the pointwise limit of ψ_t as t tends to $+\infty$ and such that g(t) converges to $\psi_{\infty}^* g_e$ in C_{loc}^k .

In contrast, Theorem 3.2 gives a Type IIb solution $(g(t))_{t>0}$ to the Ricci flow and our functional λ_{ALE} plays the role of a Lyapunov functional. The use of the DeTurck Ricci flow is delicate here in the sense that the limit metric of the flow is not known a priori.

However, the work [DK20] proves that one can choose a time-dependent gauge to show that a suitable DeTurck Ricci flow converges to a nearby ALE Ricci flat metric in the setting of integrable and linearly stable ALE Ricci flat metrics. In [DK20], the convergence is shown to hold in the $L^2 \cap L^{\infty}$ topology. No convergence rate in time was obtained. This rate has been established in the work [KP20] in case the background Ricci flat metric carries a parallel spinor.

Coming back to the setting and notations of Theorem 3.2, the possibility of making sense of the DeTurck Ricci flow with respect to the background limit metric g_{∞} is not taken for granted in general as the decay in time [(3.35), Proposition 3.15] suggests. Indeed, in order to justify the existence of a diffeomorphism ψ_{∞} of N as the limit of the one-parameter family of diffeomorphisms generated by $\text{Bian}(g(t), \nabla^{g_{\infty}}, g(t))$, [(3.35), Proposition 3.15] asks the Lojasiewicz exponent θ to be close to 1 enough. More precisely, if $\theta > \frac{1}{2}$ then it is not too difficult to show the existence of ψ_{∞} and as a result, the corresponding DeTurck Ricci flow converges to $\psi_{\infty}^* g_{\infty}$ in C_{loc}^k , $k \geq 0$. Whether this convergence holds true in weighted Hölder norms is not straightforward and in light of the proof of Proposition 3.15, it would require an even more stringent condition on the exponent θ .

Finally, let us notice that in case the background ALE Ricci flat metric g_b is integrable and linearly stable (which includes the Euclidean metric on \mathbb{R}^n) then [DO20, Proposition 7.15] shows that $\theta = \frac{2\tau - n}{2\tau - (n-2)}$. In particular, the criterion $\theta > \frac{1}{2}$ is equivalent to $\tau > \frac{n+2}{2}$. As τ is constrained to lie in $(\frac{n}{2} - 1, n - 2)$, the condition $\tau > \frac{n+2}{2}$ is non empty for n > 6.

4. INSTABILITY OF RICCI-FLAT ALE METRICS

Similarly to [Has12], we prove that there exists an ancient solution to the Ricci flow starting at any unstable ALE Ricci-flat metric (N^n, g_b) that satisfies inequality (3.1) and which flows away in the $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ topology.

4.1. A priori energy estimates in the unstable case.

Let us start by proving that a Ricci flow starting in a given $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -neighborhood of an unstable ALE Ricci flat metric, where a suitable Lojasiewicz inequality is satisfied, escapes a possibly larger neighborhood in finite time.

Lemma 4.1. Let (N^n, g_b) be an unstable ALE Ricci flat metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0, 1)$. Let g_0 be a metric in $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}}$, and let $(g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be Shi's solution to the Ricci flow starting at g_0 . If $\lambda_{ALE}(g_0) > 0$ then there exists a finite positive time $T(g_0)$ defined by

$$T(g_0) = \min\left\{t > 0 \,|\, \forall s \in [0, t), \, \|g(s) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} < \varepsilon \text{ and } \|g(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} = \varepsilon\right\}.$$

Moreover, there exists a positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ such that $T(g_0) < \frac{1}{C\lambda_{ALE}^{1-\theta}(g_0)}$ and,

$$\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(t)) \ge \frac{\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(s))}{(1 - C\lambda_{\text{ALE}}^{1-\theta}(g(s))(t-s))^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}}, \quad 0 \le s < t \le T(g_0).$$
(4.1)

Finally, there exists $\delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon) > 0$ such that if $\delta \in (0, \delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon))$, and $g_0 \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \delta)$ then $T(g_0) > T(n, g_b) > 0$.

Proof. The fact that $T(g_0)$ exists and is positive comes from Proposition 3.4 together with Remark 3.5. The existence of $\delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon) > 0$ such that if $\delta \in (0, \delta(n, g_b, \varepsilon))$, and $g_0 \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \delta)$ then $T(g_0) > T(n, g_b) > 0$ is also due to that same Proposition 3.4.

Let us now prove that $T(g_0)$ is finite. As long as g(t) stays in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$, we can integrate the Lojasiewicz inequality for ALE metrics given by inequality (3.1) with exponent θ to get

$$\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(t)) \ge C\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(t))^{2-\theta}, \quad t \in (0, T(g_0)),$$
(4.2)

47

for some positive constant C independent of time.

Integrating this differential inequality leads to:

$$\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g(t)) \ge \frac{\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g_0)}{(1 - C\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(g_0)^{1-\theta} \cdot t)^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}}, \quad 0 \le t \le T(g_0), \tag{4.3}$$

for some positive constant C independent of time. This gives us the full estimate (4.1). The righthand side of (4.3) blows up as t tends to $\frac{1}{C\lambda_{ALE}^{1-\theta}(g_0)}$, and since $\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))$ depends

continuously on $\|g(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$ as recalled in Section 1.2.3, we have $T(g_0) < \frac{1}{C\lambda_{ALE}^{1-\theta}(g_0)}$.

The following lemma is the analogous statement to Lemma 3.7 for unstable ALE Ricci flat metrics.

Lemma 4.2 (A priori L^2 estimate for the Ricci flow : positive λ_{ALE}). Let (N^n, g_b) be an unstable ALE Ricci flat metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\rm L})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0,1)$. Let g_0 be a metric in $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, $\varepsilon < \varepsilon_{\rm L}$, such that $\lambda_{ALE}(g_0) > 0$ and let $T(g_0) > 0$ be defined as in Lemma 4.1. Then one has the following estimate:

$$\int_{0}^{T(g_0)} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^2 + \|\nabla^{g(t),2} f_{g(t)}\|_{L^2}^2 dt \le C\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(T(g_0))),$$
(4.4)

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Finally, if $\eta \in \left[0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$, one has

$$\int_{0}^{T(g_0)} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^{1-\eta} + \|\nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^2}^{1-\eta} dt \le C\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(T(g_0)))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta},$$
(4.5)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta)$.

Proof. Observe first that by definition of the Ricci flow together with the first variation of λ_{ALE} computed in [(1.9), Proposition 1.9],

$$2\int_{0}^{T(g_{0})} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2} f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}\left(e^{-f_{g(t)}} d\mu_{g(t)}\right)}^{2} dt = \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(T(g_{0}))) - \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g_{0})$$

$$\leq \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(T(g_{0}))).$$

$$(4.6)$$

This proves (4.4) once we invoke Proposition 2.8 and the fact that the measures $e^{-f_{g(t)}}d\mu_{g(t)}$ and $d\mu_{q(t)}$ are uniformly equivalent in time and space. 48

Alix Deruelle and Tristan Ozuch

Now, on the one hand, consider the function $t \to \lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma}$ for some positive constant γ to be constrained later. Observe as in [HM14] that if $\eta \in [0, \theta/(2 - \theta))$ for some $\theta \in [0, 1)$:

$$\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma} = \gamma\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma-1}\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))
= 2\gamma\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma-1} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{2}
= 2\gamma\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma-1} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{(1+\eta)+(1-\eta)}
\geq C\gamma\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))^{\gamma-1+(1+\eta)(1-\frac{\theta}{2})} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta}
= C\gamma \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2}f_{g(t)}\|_{L^{2}}^{1-\eta},$$
(4.7)

if

$$\gamma := \frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta) - \eta > 0.$$

Here we have used the Lojasiewicz inequality for ALE metrics given by inequality (3.1) in the fourth line.

Integrating (4.7) in time, one gets the expected result, i.e.

$$\int_{0}^{T(g_0)} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t),2} f_{g(t)}\|_{L^2}^{1-\eta} dt \le \frac{1}{C\gamma} \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g(T(g_0)))^{\gamma}.$$
(4.8)

This concludes the proof of (4.5) by invoking Proposition 2.8 once more.

4.2. A digression on λ_{ALE} .

By Perelman's work [Per02, Proof of Proposition 1.2], recall that for a closed Riemannian manifold (M^n, g) ,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f\|_{L^2(e^{-f_g} d\mu_g)}^2 \ge \frac{\lambda(g)^2}{n},$$
(4.9)

where $\lambda(g)$ denotes Perelman's energy.

In the non-compact situation, a similar inequality holds generally if the metric stays at bounded $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -distance for $\tau > n-2$.

Proposition 4.3. Let $\tau > n-2$ and $\alpha \in (0,1)$. Let (N^n, g_b) be a Ricci flat ALE metric. Then we have the following inequality for the λ_{ALE} -functional: for any metric $g \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$, there exist $\delta = \delta(\tau) > 2$ and $C = C(n, \varepsilon)$ such that we have

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g\|_{L^2(e^{-f_g} d\mu_g)}^2 \ge C |\lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g)|^{\delta},$$
(4.10)

for $\delta = \delta(\tau) > 2$.

Remark 4.4. We underline the fact that Proposition 4.3 is not useful in our setting since the convergence rate τ is assumed to be larger than n-2. However, we decide to keep it here since it has its own interest.

Proof. Let us consider a Ricci-flat ALE manifold (N^n, g_b) , and a Riemannian metric g satisfying $\|g - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}} \leq \varepsilon$ for some $\tau > n-2$ and $\alpha \in (0, 1)$.

By assumption and the definition of $f_g \in C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$, see Section 1.2.2, we have the following decay rates, $|\mathbf{R}_g| + |\Delta_g f_g| \leq C(n)C((1+\rho_g)^{-\tau-2})$. Let $\gamma \in (\frac{n}{\tau+2}, 1)$, so that

$$\int_N (1+\rho_g)^{-\gamma(\tau+2)} e^{-f_g} d\mu_g < +\infty,$$

and define $\delta := \frac{2-\gamma}{1-\gamma}$. Similar to the proof of inequality (4.9), $|\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_g|_g^2 \ge \frac{1}{n} |R_g + \Delta_g f_g|^2$ pointwise on N which implies after integration on N the existence of a constant $c = c(\gamma, \tau, \delta) > 0$ such that,

$$\begin{split} \int_{N} |\operatorname{Ric}(g) + \nabla^{g,2} f_{g}|_{g}^{2} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \\ &\geq \frac{1}{n} \int_{N} |R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}|^{2} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \\ &= \frac{1}{n} \int_{N} |R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}|^{2} (1 + \rho_{g})^{\gamma(\tau+2)} ((1 + \rho_{g})^{-\gamma(\tau+2)} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g}) \\ &\geq \frac{c}{n} \Big\{ \int_{N} |R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}|^{\frac{2}{\delta}} (1 + \rho_{g})^{\frac{\gamma(\tau+2)}{\delta}} ((1 + \rho_{g})^{-\gamma(\tau+2)} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g}) \Big\}^{\delta} \\ &\geq \frac{c}{n} \Big\{ \int_{N} |R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}|^{\frac{2}{\delta} + \gamma(1 - \frac{1}{\delta})} \Big[|R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}| (1 + \rho_{g})^{(\tau+2)} \Big]^{-\gamma(1 - \frac{1}{\delta})} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \Big\}^{\delta} \\ &\geq \frac{c}{n} [C(n)C]^{\gamma(\frac{1}{\delta} - 1)} \Big\{ \int_{N} |R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}|_{g} e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \Big\}^{\delta} \\ &\geq \frac{c}{n} [C(n)C]^{\gamma(\frac{1}{\delta} - 1)} \Big| \int_{N} (R_{g} + \Delta_{g} f_{g}) e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \Big|^{\delta} \\ &= \frac{c}{n} [C(n)C]^{\gamma(\frac{1}{\delta} - 1)} \Big| \frac{1}{2} \int_{N} (R_{g} + |\nabla_{g} f_{g}|_{g}^{2}) e^{-f_{g}} d\mu_{g} \Big|^{\delta}, \end{split}$$

by Jensen inequality in the fourth line and thanks to (1.5) in the last line. Here, we have used the fact that $\frac{2}{\delta} - \gamma \left(\frac{1}{\delta} - 1\right) = 1$ in the fifth inequality.

Notice that inequality (4.10) with a constant C independent of $||g - g_b||_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$ would imply that for any Ricci flow starting with a positive λ_{ALE} , λ_{ALE} blows up in finite time. Indeed, this fact would follow from integrating the differential inequality $\frac{d}{dt}\lambda_{ALE}(g(t)) \ge c\lambda_{ALE}^{\delta}(g(t))$ satisfied by $\lambda_{ALE}(g(t))$ along a given Ricci flow. This is reminiscent of [Per02, Proof of Proposition 1.2]. This is not true in general.

Indeed, Feldman, Ilmanen and Knopf [FIK03] have constructed complete expanding gradient Kähler-Ricci solitons on the total space of the tautological line bundles L^{-k} , k > nover \mathbb{CP}^{n-1} . These solutions on L^{-k} are U(n)-invariant and are asymptotic to the cone $C(\mathbb{S}^{2n-1}/\mathbb{Z}_k)$ endowed with the Euclidean metric $\frac{1}{2}i\partial\overline{\partial}|\cdot|^2$, where \mathbb{Z}_k acts on \mathbb{C}^n diagonally. The curvature tensor of these solitons decay exponentially fast to 0 at infinity, in particular these metrics are ALE and their mass vanish. On the other hand, the scalar curvature of these metrics is positive everywhere.

If $g_{\rm FIK}$ denotes one of the Feldman-Ilmanen-Knopf metrics, then $\lambda_{\rm ALE}^0(g_{\rm FIK}) > 0$. Now, for any t > 0, we have $\lambda_{\rm ALE}^0(g_{\rm FIK}(t)) = t^{\frac{n}{2}-1}\lambda_{\rm ALE}^0(g_{\rm FIK}) > 0$ as we noticed in [DO20, Remark 8.3], since $g_{\rm FIK}$ is an expanding soliton. Again, this is in contrast with the compact situation where a Ricci-flow starting at a metric with positive λ -functional necessarily develops a finite-time singularity.

4.3. An instability result.

50

In this section, the main result is the corresponding statement to Theorem 3.2 in the presence of an unstable ALE Ricci flat metric.

Theorem 4.5 (unstable case - ancient Ricci flows coming out of Ricci-flat ALE spaces). Let $n \ge 4$ and $\tau \in (\frac{n-2}{2}, n-2)$. Let $\alpha \in (0, \min\{1, \tau - 1, n - 2 - \tau\})$. Let (N^n, g_b) be an unstable Ricci-flat ALE metric such that inequality (3.1) holds on a neighborhood $B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b, \varepsilon_{\rm L})$ with exponent $\theta \in (0, 1)$.

Then there exists a non Ricci-flat ancient solution to the Ricci flow $(g_{\infty}(t))_{t \in (-\infty,0]}$ with positive scalar curvature that converges in $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ to g_b as $t \to -\infty$. More precisely, if $\eta \in (0, \frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)})$ and $\varepsilon \in (0, \varepsilon_{\mathbf{L}})$ then there exists a positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta)$ such that for $t \leq 0$,

$$\|g_{\infty}(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le \frac{C}{(1+C|t|)^{\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}} - \eta}.$$
(4.11)

Finally, the solution $g_{\infty}(t)$ is ALE of order τ uniformly in time in the sense that,

$$\rho_{g_b}^{2+\tau+k} |\nabla^{g_{\infty},k} \operatorname{Rm}(g_{\infty}(t))|_{g_{\infty}(t)} \le C_k, \quad k \ge 0, \quad t \le 0.$$
(4.12)

Proof. Let us consider g_b a Ricci-flat ALE metric which is not a maximizer of λ_{ALE} . This means that there exists a sequence $(g_i)_i$ of metrics converging to g_b in $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ with $\lambda_{ALE}(g_i) > 0$. By Lemma 4.1, the Ricci flow $(g_i(t))_t$ starting at $g_i(0) = g_i$ leaves $B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ in finite time and we can consider the first time $T_i := T(g_i)$ for which $\|g_i(T_i) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} = \varepsilon$.

We start by proving the following positive uniform lower bound $\lambda_{ALE}(g_i(T_i))$:

Claim 4.6.

$$0 < C^{-1} \le \liminf_{i \to +\infty} \lambda_{ALE}(g_i(T_i)) \le \limsup_{i \to +\infty} \lambda_{ALE}(g_i(T_i)) \le C,$$
(4.13)

for some positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$.

Proof of Claim 4.6. The upper bound in (4.13) is due to the continuity of the functional λ_{ALE} on a $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -neighborhood of g_b for $\tau \in (\frac{n}{2} - 1, n - 2)$ and $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ together with the fact that $g_i(T_i) \in B_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}(g_b, \varepsilon)$.

The lower bound is more subtle to prove and relies on a priori weighted estimates established in Section 2.3 that we now explain. The proof is very similar to that of Claim 3.10 in the proof of Proposition 3.6.

First, let us check that the assumptions of Lemma 2.16 are satisfied. Since $T_i > T(n, g_b)$ by Lemma 4.1, the covariant derivatives of $\operatorname{Rm}(g(T(n, g_b)/2))$ are uniformly bounded in space by Proposition A.5. Since $g_i(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0, T_i]$ by assumption, $\sup_{t \in [0, T_i]} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g_i(t))\|_{C^0} \leq C(n, g_b, \varepsilon)$. Therefore, Lemma A.4 applies and guarantees that uniform-in-time bounds on the covariant derivatives of the curvature tensor hold true for $t \geq \frac{T(n, g_b)}{2}$.

Let us check condition (2.39). Since $g_i(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all $t \in [0,T_i]$ then if $r^2 := \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2}$, it is straightforward to check that $\int_{t-r^2}^t \|\mathbf{R}_{g_i(s)}\|_{C^0} ds \leq r^2 \sup_{s \in [0,T_i]} \|\mathbf{R}_{g_i(s)}\|_{C^0} \leq \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2} \|g_i(s) - g_b\|_{C^2} \leq C(n,g_b)\varepsilon \leq \frac{1}{2}$ by considering ε small enough. This fact lets us to use

Proposition 2.9 to get for $0 < r^2 := \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2} < t$:

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t))\|_{C^{0}} \leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \exp\left(c(n) \int_{t-r^{2}}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g_{i}(s))\|_{C^{0}} ds\right) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t-r^{2})\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \exp\left(C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon)r^{2}\right) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t-r^{2})\|_{L^{2}}$$

$$\leq C(n, g_{b}, \varepsilon) \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t-r^{2})\|_{L^{2}}.$$
(4.14)

Now, (4.14) and [(4.5), Lemma 4.2] with $s := 0 < \frac{T(n,g_b)}{2} \le t \le T_i$ and $\eta = 0$ imply:

$$\int_{0}^{T_{i}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' \leq \int_{0}^{\frac{T(n,g_{b})}{2}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt' + C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta)\lambda_{\mathrm{ALE}}(g_{i}(T_{i}))^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \leq C(n,g_{b})\|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(0))\|_{C^{0}} + C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta)\lambda_{\mathrm{ALE}}(g_{i}(T_{i}))^{\frac{\theta}{2}} \leq C(n,g_{b},\varepsilon,\theta)\left(\delta_{i}+\lambda_{\mathrm{ALE}}(g_{i}(T_{i}))^{\frac{\theta}{2}}\right),$$
(4.15)

where we have used Proposition A.6 in the second inequality and where $\delta_i := \|g_i(0) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}}$. In particular, if ε is chosen small enough, (4.15) ensures that [(2.39), Lemma 2.16] holds true.

By Lemma 2.16 and using [(4.5), Lemma 4.2] as in the proof of (4.15), we have for any $\eta \in \left(0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$,

$$\begin{aligned} \|g_{i}(T_{i}) - g_{i}\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} &\leq C \left(\|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i})\|_{C^{0,\alpha}_{\tau+2}} + \int_{0}^{T_{i}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \right) \\ &\leq C \left(\|g_{i} - g_{b}\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} + \int_{0}^{T_{i}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t'))\|_{C^{0}}^{1-\eta} dt' \right) \\ &\leq C \left(\delta_{i} + \delta_{i}^{1-\eta} + \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g_{i}(T_{i}))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta} \right) \\ &\leq C \left(\delta_{i}^{1-\eta} + \lambda_{\operatorname{ALE}}(g_{i}(T_{i}))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta} \right), \end{aligned}$$
(4.16)

for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta)$. By the triangular inequality together with (4.16) and the very definition of T_i ,

$$\varepsilon = \|g_i(T_i) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \leq \liminf_{i \to +\infty} (\|g_i(T_i) - g_i\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} + \delta_i)$$

$$\leq \liminf_{i \to +\infty} C\left(\delta_i^{1-\eta} + \lambda_{ALE}(g_i(T_i))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right)$$

$$= C\liminf_{i \to +\infty} \lambda_{ALE}(g_i(T_i))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}.$$

This ends the proof of Claim 4.6.

We continue by proving the following

Claim 4.7. The sequence $(T_i)_i$ is unbounded.

Proof of Claim 4.7. Assume on the contrary that there exists a bounded subsequence, still denoted by $(T_i)_i$, which converges to a finite positive number T_{∞} , and up to considering another subsequence, we may assume that $T_i/2 < 3T_{\infty}/4 < T_i$. In particular, this implies that the Ricci flows $(g_i(t))_t$ are well-defined on $[0, 3T_{\infty}/4]$ hence on $[0, T_i/2]$. Since $g_i(0) = g_i$ is assumed to converge to g_b in the $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -topology and since $g_i(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for any $t \in [0, 3T_{\infty}/4]$, Hamilton's compactness theorem [Ham95, Main Theorem 1.2] ensures that

 $g_i(t)$ converges locally smoothly to a smooth Ricci flow g_{∞} as i tends to $+\infty$ on $N \times [0, 3T_{\infty}/4]$. Since the initial metric is the Ricci-flat g_b , the limit is g_b . We can indeed invoke Hamilton's compactness theorem since the $C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$ -proximity ensures that the injectivity radius and sectional curvatures are bounded as needed. Moreover, the property that $g_i(t) \in B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$ for all indices $i \geq 0$ together with Lemma 1.3 ensure that the convergence of $g_i(t), t \in [0, 3T_{\infty}/4]$, to g_b holds in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology for any $\tau' \in (0, \tau)$ and $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$.

Now, for the same reasons, since $(g_i(T_i))_i \subset B_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}(g_b,\varepsilon)$, Lemma 1.3 implies that there is a subsequence, still denoted by $(g_i(T_i))_i$, that converges in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology, for $\tau' < \tau$ and $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$ to a metric $g_{\infty} \in C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}$. By continuity of the functional λ_{ALE} on a $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ neighborhood of g_b for $\tau' \in (\frac{n}{2} - 1, \tau)$ and $\alpha' \in (0, \alpha)$, Claim 4.6 leads in particular to

$$\lambda_{\rm ALE}(g_{\infty}) > 0. \tag{4.17}$$

On the other hand, by Proposition A.6 applied between times $\frac{T_i}{2}$ and T_i ,

$$\left\|g_{i}(T_{i}) - g_{i}\left(\frac{T_{i}}{2}\right)\right\|_{C^{0}} \leq 2\int_{\frac{T_{i}}{2}}^{T_{i}} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g_{i}(t))\|_{C^{0}} dt$$

$$\leq Ce^{CT_{i}} \left\|\operatorname{Ric}\left(g_{i}\left(\frac{T_{i}}{2}\right)\right)\right\|_{C^{0}} \to 0, \quad \text{as } i \to +\infty.$$

$$(4.18)$$

The limit in the last line is justified by $\frac{T_i}{2} < 3T_{\infty}/4$ and the convergence of $g_i(t), t \in [0, 3T_{\infty}/4]$, to g_b in the C^0 topology (and actually $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$). In particular, by the triangular inequality and the previous estimate (4.18), $\lim_{i\to+\infty} ||g_i(T_i) - g_b||_{C^0} \leq \lim_{i\to+\infty} ||g_i(T_i) - g_i(T_i/2)||_{C^0} + ||g_i(T_i/2) - g_b||_{C^0} = 0$ which identifies g_{∞} with g_b by uniqueness of the limit: this leads to a contradiction with (4.17).

Consider now the Ricci flow $\tilde{g}_i(t) := g_i(t + T_i)$ obtained by translating time. It is defined on $[-T_i, 0]$ and satisfies

• for $-t_i \leq t \leq 0$,

$$\|\tilde{g}_i(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_\tau} \le \varepsilon, \tag{4.19}$$

• there exists a positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ such that for all indices $i \ge 0$,

$$0 < C^{-1} \le \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_i(0)) \le C, \tag{4.20}$$

• and

$$\lim_{d \to +\infty} \|\tilde{g}_i(-T_i) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} = 0.$$
(4.21)

After passing to a subsequence if necessary, Hamilton's compactness theorem [Ham95] ensures that $(\tilde{g}_i(t))_{t\in[-T_i,0]}$ converges smoothly on compact time intervals to an ancient Ricci flow \tilde{g}_{∞} defined on $(-\infty, 0]$. Moreover, the property (4.19) together with Lemma 1.3 imply that the convergence holds in the $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -topology for any $\tau' \in (0,\tau)$ and $\alpha' \in (0,\alpha)$. The continuity of the functional λ_{ALE} on a $C_{\tau'}^{2,\alpha'}$ -neighborhood of g_b for $\tau' \in (\frac{n}{2} - 1, \tau)$ together with the lower bound (4.20) imply $\lambda_{ALE}(\tilde{g}_{\infty}(0)) > C > 0$. This fact alone shows that the solution $(g_{\infty}(t))_{t\leq 0}$ is therefore nontrivial, i.e. non Ricci-flat.

There remains to prove that $\tilde{g}_{\infty}(t)$ converges to g_b as t tends to $-\infty$ in the $C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}$ -topology.

According to the triangular inequality,

$$\begin{split} \|\tilde{g}_{i}(t) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}} &\leq \|\tilde{g}_{i}(t) - \tilde{g}_{i}(-T_{i})\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}} + \|\tilde{g}_{i}(-T_{i}) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}} \\ &\leq C\left(\|\tilde{g}_{i}(-T_{i}) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}^{1-\eta} + \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_{i}(t))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right) + \|\tilde{g}_{i}(-T_{i}) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}} \\ &\leq C\left(\|\tilde{g}_{i}(-T_{i}) - g_{b}\|_{C_{\tau}^{2,\alpha}}^{1-\eta} + \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_{i}(t))^{\frac{\theta}{2}(1+\eta)-\eta}\right), \end{split}$$

$$(4.22)$$

if $\eta \in \left(0, \frac{\theta}{2-\theta}\right)$, for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta)$. Here we have essentially used Lemma 2.16 together with [(4.5), Lemma 4.2] in the second line.

Now, according to [(4.1), Lemma 4.1] applied between times $T_i + t$ and T_i with $-T_i \le t \le 0$,

$$\frac{\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_i(t))}{(1 - C\lambda_{\text{ALE}}^{1-\theta}(\tilde{g}_i(t))|t|)^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}} \le \lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_i(0)),$$

which leads to:

C

$$\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_i(t)) \leq \frac{\lambda_{\text{ALE}}(\tilde{g}_i(0))}{(1 + C\lambda_{\text{ALE}}^{1-\theta}(\tilde{g}_i(0))|t|)^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}} \leq \frac{C}{(1 + C|t|)^{\frac{1}{1-\theta}}},$$

$$(4.23)$$

if $-T_i \leq t \leq 0$, for some time-independent positive constant $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta)$ which may vary from line to line. Here, we have used the uniform upper bound in (4.20) in the second line.

Therefore, if $-T_i \leq t \leq 0$, estimates (4.22) together with (4.23) lead to:

$$\limsup_{i \to +\infty} \|\tilde{g}_i(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le \frac{C}{(1 + C|t|)^{\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)} - \eta}},\tag{4.24}$$

for any positive η sufficient small and where $C = C(n, g_b, \varepsilon, \theta, \eta) > 0$. Since $(\tilde{g}_i(t))_{t \in [-T_i, 0]}$ converges to $(g_{\infty}(t))_{t \leq 0}$ smoothly locally on compact time intervals, (4.24) implies the expected result:

$$\|g_{\infty}(t) - g_b\|_{C^{2,\alpha}_{\tau}} \le \frac{C}{(1+C|t|)^{\frac{\theta}{2(1-\theta)}-\eta}}, \quad t \le 0$$

The fact that $(g_{\infty}(t))_{t\leq 0}$ satisfies (4.12) is a direct application of Shi's estimates for ancient solutions to the Ricci flow: see [CLN06, Chapter 6] for instance.

54

Appendix A. First and second variations of geometric quantities

In this appendix, we collect first and second derivatives of various geometric quantities. We start by recalling the first variations of the Ricci and scalar curvature:

Lemma A.1. Let (N^n, g) be a Riemannian manifold. Let $h \in S^2T^*N$ be a smooth symmetric 2-tensor on N. Then,

$$\delta_g(-2\operatorname{Ric})(h) = \Delta_g h + 2\operatorname{Rm}(g)(h) - \operatorname{Ric}(g) \circ h - h \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g) - \mathscr{L}_{B_g(h)}$$

= $\Delta_{L,g}h - \mathscr{L}_{B_g(h)},$ (A.1)

where $\Delta_{L,g}$ denotes the Lichnerowicz operator as defined in introduced in Definition 1.10 and where $B_g(h)$ denotes the linearized Bianchi gauge defined by:

$$B_g(h) := \operatorname{div}_g h - \frac{1}{2}g\left(\nabla^g \operatorname{tr}_g h, \cdot\right).$$
(A.2)

In particular, the first variation of the scalar curvature along a variation $h \in S^2T^*N$ is:

$$\delta_g \operatorname{R}(h) = \operatorname{div}_g \operatorname{div}_g h - \Delta_g \operatorname{tr}_g h - \langle h, \operatorname{Ric}(g) \rangle_g$$
(A.3)

A proof of this lemma can be found for instance in [CLN06, Chapter 2].

We state without proof distortion bounds on distances along the Ricci flow which are a straightforward consequence of the Ricci flow equation:

Proposition A.2. Let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a solution to the Ricci flow. Then, for any $0 \le s \le t < T$, and $x, y \in N$,

$$e^{-\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'} d_{g(t)}(x,y) \le d_{g(s)}(x,y) \le e^{\int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'} d_{g(t)}(x,y).$$
(A.4)

We continue by recalling the evolution equation satisfied by the Ricci tensor along the Ricci flow:

Lemma A.3. Let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a smooth Ricci flow. Then, on $N \times (0,T)$,

$$\partial_t \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) = \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) * \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)),$$
(A.5)

$$\partial_t \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) = \Delta_{L,g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)),$$
(A.6)

$$\partial_t \operatorname{R}_{g(t)} = \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{R}_{g(t)} + 2|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|^2_{g(t)}.$$
(A.7)

We next give a global version of Shi's estimates when the initial metric is smooth:

Lemma A.4. Let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a complete smooth Ricci flow such that

$$\sup_{N} |\nabla^{g(0),k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(0))|_{g(0)} \le C_k,$$
(A.8)

for any $k \ge 0$, where C_k is a positive constant. If $\tilde{C}_0 := \sup_{t \in [0,T)} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}$ is finite then

$$\sup_{N} |\nabla^{g(t),k} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} \le \tilde{C}_k, \quad t \in [0,T),$$
(A.9)

for some time-independent positive constant $\tilde{C}_k = \tilde{C}_k(n, \tilde{C}_0, (C_i)_{1 \le i \le k}).$

Proof. This is essentially due to the maximum principle applied to the evolution equation satisfied by the kth-covariant derivatives of the curvature tensor which is derived in [Ham82, Theorem 13.2]. Indeed, let us recall the proof if k = 1, the cases $k \ge 2$ can be handled

similarly. The covariant derivative $\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))$ satisfies schematically once we differentiate [(A.5), Lemma A.3] :

$$\partial_t \nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) = \Delta_{g(t)} \nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) + \nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) * \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)).$$

Notice that:

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 &\leq \Delta_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 - 2|\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 \\ &+ c(n) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2, \\ \partial_t |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 &\leq \Delta_{g(t)} |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 - 2|\nabla^{g(t),2} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 \\ &+ c(n) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Then, based on Shi's approach to Bernstein's estimates [Shi89a], one considers the function $F := a |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 + |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2$ for some positive constant *a* to be specified later which satisfies:

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t F &\leq \Delta_{g(t)} F + (c(n)\tilde{C}_0 - 2a) |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 + ac(n)\tilde{C}_0^3 \\ &\leq \Delta_{g(t)} F - c(n)\tilde{C}_0 |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 + ac(n)\tilde{C}_0^3 \\ &\leq \Delta_{g(t)} F - c(n)\tilde{C}_0 F + 2ac(n)\tilde{C}_0^3, \end{aligned}$$
(A.10)

if $a := c(n)\tilde{C}_0$. Notice that in case N is closed, the maximum principle applied to (A.10) gives the expected result. If $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T]}$ is non-compact there exists a smooth positive exhaustion function ψ satisfying $\Delta_{g(t)}\psi \leq C(n, \tilde{C}_0, T)$ and $c_1(1 + d_{g(0)}(p, x)) \leq \psi(x) \leq c_1(1 + d_{g(0)}(p, x))$ for all $x \in N$, for some point $p \in N$ and some positive constants c_1, c_2 . The existence of such a function is due to [Shi89b, Lemmata 4.2, 4.3].

Now, for $\gamma > 0$, consider the function $F - \gamma \psi$ and observe that:

$$\left(\partial_t - \Delta_{g(t)}\right)(F - \gamma\psi) \le -c(n)\tilde{C}_0(F - \gamma\psi) + c(n)\tilde{C}_0^4 + \gamma C(n,\tilde{C}_0,T).$$
(A.11)

Since for each $t \in [0, T)$ and each $\gamma > 0$, $F(\cdot, t) - \gamma \psi(\cdot, t)$ is unbounded from below so that it attains its maximum on N. Moreover, notice that for every $\gamma > 0$,

$$\sup_{N} (F(\cdot, 0) - \gamma \psi(\cdot, 0)) \le \sup_{N} F(\cdot, 0) \le C(n, \tilde{C}_0, C_1).$$
(A.12)

If $F - \gamma \psi$ attains its maximum at an interior point $(t_0, x_0) \in (0, T) \in N$ then the maximum principle applied to (A.11) implies that

$$F(x_0, t_0) - \gamma \psi(x_0, t_0) \le c(n)\tilde{C}_0^3 + \gamma C(n, \tilde{C}_0, T),$$
(A.13)

where c(n) and $C(n, \tilde{C}_0, T)$ are constants that may vary from line to line. This fact together with (A.12) implies for every $(x, t) \in N \times [0, T)$:

$$F(x,t) \leq \gamma \psi(x,t) + \max\left\{F(x_0,t_0) - \gamma \psi(x_0,t_0), \sup_N F(\cdot,0) - \gamma \psi(\cdot,0)\right\}$$
$$\leq \gamma \psi(x,t) + \max\left\{c(n)\tilde{C}_0^3 + \gamma C(n,\tilde{C}_0,T), C(n,\tilde{C}_0,C_1)\right\}.$$

By sending γ to 0, one gets the expected result, i.e. $\sup_N |\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} \leq C(n, \tilde{C}_0, C_1)$. for all $t \in [0, T)$.

We recall classical Shi's estimates on the curvature tensor and state the corresponding local Shi's estimate on the Ricci tensor.

Proposition A.5. Let $(N^n, g(0))$ be a complete Riemannian metric with bounded curvature, i.e. $|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))| \leq C_0$ on N. Let $(g(t))_{t \in [0, T_{\operatorname{Shi}}]}$ be Shi's solution to the Ricci flow starting from g(0) where $T_{\operatorname{Shi}} = T(n, C_0)$. Then, for $t \in [0, T_{\operatorname{Shi}}]$,

$$\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le 2\|\operatorname{Rm}(g(0))\|_{C^0}, \quad t^{\frac{k}{2}} \|\nabla^{g(t),k}\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le C_k, \quad k \ge 0,$$
(A.14)

where $C_k = C(n, k, C_0)$.

Moreover, the following local Shi type estimates hold true: for each $k \ge 0$, there exist positive constants $C_k = C(n, k, C_0)$ and $r_0 = r(n, \operatorname{inj}_{a(0)}(N))$ such that for $r < r_0$ and $x \in N$,

$$\sup_{B_{g(0)}(x,r)} t^{\frac{k}{2}} |\nabla^{g(t),k} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)} \le C_k \sup_{B_{g(0)}(x,2r)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(0))|_{g(0)}, \quad t \in [0, T_{\operatorname{Shi}}].$$
(A.15)

Proof. Estimates (A.14) are due to Shi [Shi89a, Lemma 7.1].

Estimates (A.15) can be proved along the same lines by using Shi's estimates (A.14) on the curvature tensor inductively. $\hfill \Box$

The following proposition establishes a priori rough C^0 and L^2 estimates on the Ricci curvature along a solution to the Ricci flow.

Proposition A.6. Let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a complete Ricci flow with bounded curvature, i.e. $\sup_N |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))| < +\infty$ for each $t \in [0,T)$. Then for $0 \le s \le t \le T$,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le e^{c(n)\int_s^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt'} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0}.$$
(A.16)

Furthermore, if $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \in L^2$ for each $t \in [0,T)$ then, for $0 \leq s \leq t < T$,

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^{2}} \le e^{c(n) \int_{s}^{t} \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^{0}} dt'} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{L^{2}}.$$
(A.17)

Proof. Estimate (A.16) is a straightforward application of the maximum principle.

Indeed, using the evolution equation [(A.6), Lemma A.3] satisfied by the Ricci tensor together with the previous bound on the curvature tensor, one gets:

$$\partial_{t} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^{2} \leq \Delta_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^{2} + c(n) |\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))|_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^{2} \\ \leq \Delta_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^{2} + c(n) \sup_{t' \in [s,t]} ||\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))||_{C^{0}} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^{2}.$$
(A.18)

In particular, the function $e^{-c(n)\int_s^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt'} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2$ is a subsolution of the heat equation along the Ricci flow on $N \times [0, T)$. The maximum principle implies that

$$\|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \le e^{c(n)\int_s^t \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t'))\|_{C^0} dt'} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(s))\|_{C^0},$$

for any $0 \le s \le t \le T$.

If $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \in L^2$, $t \in [0, T]$, the proof is the L^2 counterpart of the proof of the C^0 estimate (A.16). By differentiating in time and using the evolution equation [(A.6), Lemma A.3]

56

satisfied by the Ricci tensor:

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^2 &= \int_N 2\left\langle \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)), \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \right\rangle_{g(t)} d\mu_{g(t)} \\ &- \int_N \operatorname{R}_{g(t)} |\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))|_{g(t)}^2 \\ &\leq -2 \|\nabla^{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^2 + c(n) \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^2 \\ &\leq c(n) \|\operatorname{Rm}(g(t))\|_{C^0} \|\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))\|_{L^2}^2. \end{aligned}$$

Here we have used integration by parts in the second line which can be justified by using suitable cut-off functions. The expected estimate follows by Grönwall's inequality applied to the previous differential inequality. $\hfill \Box$

We continue by establishing a general pointwise formula linking the Laplacian along the Ricci flow of the difference of the solution at two different time:

Lemma A.7. Let $(N^n, g(t))_{t \in [0,T)}$ be a smooth Ricci flow. Then, for $0 \le s \le t < T$, the following formula holds pointwise if $h(t') := g(t') - g(s), t' \in [s,t]$:

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s)) &= \left[2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) - \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \circ h(t') - h(t') \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \right]_{t'=s}^{t} \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) dt' \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} \nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s)) dt' \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t'),2}(g(t') - g(s)) dt'. \end{aligned}$$
(A.19)

Proof. Observe first that:

$$\Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s)) = \int_{s}^{t} \frac{d}{dt'} \Delta_{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s)) \, ds, \tag{A.20}$$

Now, for $t' \in [0, T)$,

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt'} \Delta_{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s)) &= \left(\frac{d}{dt'} \Delta_{g(t')}\right) (g(t') - g(s)) + \Delta_{g(t')}(\partial_{t'}g(t')) \\ &= -2\Delta_{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \left(\frac{d}{dt'}\Delta_{g(t')}\right) (g(t') - g(s)) \\ &= -2\partial_{t'}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \\ &+ \sum_{k=0}^{2} \nabla^{g(t'), 2-k}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t'), k}(g(t') - g_{b}). \end{aligned}$$

Here, we have used Lemma A.3 in the third line. As a first conclusion:

$$\begin{aligned} \Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s)) &= 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) - 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \int_{s}^{t} \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) dt' \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} \sum_{k=0}^{2} \nabla^{g(t'), 2-k} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t'), k}(g(t') - g(s)) dt'. \end{aligned}$$
(A.21)

We are half way from the proof of (A.19): we refine the computation of $\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t'}\Delta_{g(t')}\right)(g(t')-g(s))$ as follows. Notice that we only need to identify the zeroth order term (g(t') - g(s)).

For doing so, recall the following evolution equation satisfied by the Christoffel symbols along the Ricci flow as given for instance in [CLN06, Chapter 2]:

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\Gamma(g(t))_{ij}^k = -g(t)^{kl} \left(\nabla_i^{g(t)}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{jl} + \nabla_j^{g(t)}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{il} - \nabla_l^{g(t)}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{ij}\right).$$
(A.22)

In particular, if h(t) := g(t) - g(s), the zeroth order term of $\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\Delta_{g(t)}\right)(g(t) - g(s))$ is:

$$\begin{split} g(t)^{ij} \nabla_i^{g(t)} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \right) h(t)_{pq} &= -g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \left(\partial_t \Gamma(g(t))_{ip}^k \right) h(t)_{kq} - g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \left(\partial_t \Gamma(g(t))_{iq}^k \right) h(t)_{pk} \\ &= \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{pk} h(t)_{kq} + h(t)_{pk} \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{kq} \\ &+ \left[g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \nabla_p^{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{ik} - g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \nabla_k^{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{ip} \right] h(t)_{kq} \\ &+ \left[g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \nabla_q^{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{ik} - g(t)^{ij} \nabla_j^{g(t)} \nabla_k^{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_{iq} \right] h(t)_{pk} \\ &= \left(\Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \circ h(t) + h(t) \circ \Delta_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \right)_{pq} \\ &+ \left[\nabla_p^{g(t)} \operatorname{div}_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_k - \nabla_k^{g(t)} \operatorname{div}_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_p \right] h(t)_{kq} \\ &+ \left[\nabla_q^{g(t)} \operatorname{div}_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_k - \nabla_k^{g(t)} \operatorname{div}_{g(t)} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t))_q \right] h(t)_{pk} \\ &+ \operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) * h(t)_{pq} \\ &= \left(\partial_t \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \circ h(t) + h(t) \circ \partial_t \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \right)_{pq} \\ &+ \left(\operatorname{Rm}(g(t)) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) * h(t) \right)_{pq}. \end{split}$$

Here, we have used the traced Bianchi identity in the last line to cancel the terms involving the divergence $\operatorname{div}_{g(t)}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))$ together with the evolution equation satisfied by $\operatorname{Ric}(g(t))$ given by Lemma A.3. To conclude, we have obtained schematically:

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial t'}\Delta_{g(t')}\right)(g(t') - g(s)) = \partial_{t'}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \circ h(t') + h(t') \circ \partial_{t'}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \\ + \nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s)) \\ + \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t'),2}(g(t') - g(s)).$$
(A.23)

With (A.23) in hand, we are in a position to conclude. Indeed, by integrating by parts with respect to time,

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{g(t)}(g(t) - g(s)) &= 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) - \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \circ h(s) - h(s) \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g(s)) \\ &- 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) + \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \circ h(t) + h(t) \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g(t)) \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} 2\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) \circ \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) + \operatorname{Rm}(g(t')) * \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) dt' \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} \nabla^{g(t')}\operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t')}(g(t') - g(s)) dt' \\ &+ \int_{s}^{t} \operatorname{Ric}(g(t')) * \nabla^{g(t'),2}(g(t') - g(s)) dt', \end{split}$$
(A.24)

as expected.

We finally recall a special case of the Gagliardo-Nirenberg interpolation inequalities essentially proved by Aubin as the main theorem of [Aub81] in this Riemannian setting that we will make use of:

Lemma A.8 (Interpolation inequalities for asymptotically conical metrics). Let (M^n, g) be a complete Riemannian metric. Then, the following interpolation inequalities hold true for any integer $m \ge 0$:

$$\sup_{M} |\nabla^{g,j}T|_g \le C(n, \operatorname{inj}_g(x)) \sup_{M} |T|_g^{1-\frac{j}{m}} \cdot \sup_{M} |\nabla^{g,m}T|_g^{\frac{j}{m}}, \tag{A.25}$$

where T is any tensor on M with compact support in $B(x, \operatorname{inj}_q(x)/2)$, $x \in M$ and $0 \leq j \leq m$.

In particular, if the curvature tensor decays quadratically with derivatives, i.e. if

$$A^{k}(g) := \sup_{M} r_{p}^{2+k} |\nabla^{g,k} \operatorname{Rm}(g)|_{g} < +\infty,$$

for all $k \ge 0$ and if $\operatorname{inj}_g(x) \ge \iota r_p(x)$ from some positive constant ι and $p \in M$ uniform in $x \in M$, then

$$\sup_{B_g(x,\iota r_p(x)/4)} r_p(x)^j |\nabla^{g,j}T|_g \le C \cdot \sup_{B_g(x,\iota r_p(x)/2)} |T|_g^{1-\frac{j}{m}} \cdot \sup_{B_g(x,\iota r_p(x)/2)} \left(\sum_{k=0}^m r_p(x)^k |\nabla^{g,k}T|_g\right)^{\frac{j}{m}},$$
(A.26)

where $C = C(n, \iota, (A^k(g))_{0 \le k \le m}).$

CeRic

59

References

- [And90] Michael T. Anderson. Convergence and rigidity of manifolds under ricci curvature bounds. Inventiones mathematicae, 102(1):429–445, Dec 1990.
- [App18] Alexander Appleton. Scalar curvature rigidity and Ricci DeTurck flow on perturbations of Euclidean space. *Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations*, 57(5):Art. 132, 23, 2018.
- [App19] Alexander Appleton. Eguchi-hanson singularities in u(2)-invariant ricci flow. 2019.
- [Aub81] Thierry Aubin. Inégalités d'interpolation. Bull. Sci. Math. (2), 105(3):229–234, 1981.
- [Aub82] Thierry Aubin. Nonlinear analysis on manifolds. Monge-Ampère equations, volume 252 of Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences]. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1982.
- [Bar86] Robert Bartnik. The mass of an asymptotically flat manifold. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 39(5):661–693, 1986.
- [BK17] Simon Brendle and Nikolaos Kapouleas. Gluing Eguchi-Hanson metrics and a question of Page. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 70(7):1366–1401, 2017.
- [BKN89] Shigetoshi Bando, Atsushi Kasue, and Hiraku Nakajima. On a construction of coordinates at infinity on manifolds with fast curvature decay and maximal volume growth. *Invent. Math.*, 97(2):313–349, 1989.
- [BZ17] Richard H. Bamler and Qi S. Zhang. Heat kernel and curvature bounds in Ricci flows with bounded scalar curvature. *Adv. Math.*, 319:396–450, 2017.
- [Cal79] E. Calabi. Métriques kählériennes et fibrés holomorphes. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 12(2):269– 294, 1979.
- [CLN06] Bennett Chow, Peng Lu, and Lei Ni. Hamilton's Ricci flow, volume 77 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 2006.
- [CSCB79] Alice Chaljub-Simon and Yvonne Choquet-Bruhat. Problèmes elliptiques du second ordre sur une variété euclidienne à l'infini. Ann. Fac. Sci. Toulouse Math. (5), 1(1):9–25, 1979.
- [CT10] Albert Chau and Luen-Fai Tam. A C⁰-estimate for the parabolic Monge-Ampère equation on complete non-compact Kähler manifolds. *Compos. Math.*, 146(1):259–270, 2010.
- [DK20] A. Deruelle and K. Kroencke. Stability of ALE Ricci-flat manifolds under Ricci flow. Journal of Geometric Analysis, 2020.
- [DL17] Alix Deruelle and Tobias Lamm. Weak stability of Ricci expanders with positive curvature operator. Math. Z., 286(3-4):951–985, 2017.
- [DM07] Xianzhe Dai and Li Ma. Mass under the Ricci flow. Comm. Math. Phys., 274(1):65–80, 2007.
- [DO20] Alix Deruelle and Tristan Ozuch. A Lojasiewicz inequality for ALE metrics. *arXiv e-prints*, page arXiv:2007.09937, July 2020.
- [FIK03] Mikhail Feldman, Tom Ilmanen, and Dan Knopf. Rotationally symmetric shrinking and expanding gradient Kähler-Ricci solitons. J. Differential Geom., 65(2):169–209, 2003.
- [GIK02] Christine Guenther, James Isenberg, and Dan Knopf. Stability of the Ricci flow at Ricci-flat metrics. Comm. Anal. Geom., 10(4):741–777, 2002.
- [Gri97] A. Grigor'yan. Gaussian upper bounds for the heat kernel on arbitrary manifolds. J. Diff. Geom., 45:33–52, 1997.
- [Gue02] Christine M. Guenther. The fundamental solution on manifolds with time-dependent metrics. J. Geom. Anal., 12(3):425–436, 2002.
- [Ham82] Richard S. Hamilton. Three-manifolds with positive Ricci curvature. J. Differential Geom., 17(2):255–306, 1982.
- [Ham95] Richard S. Hamilton. A compactness property for solutions of the Ricci flow. Amer. J. Math., 117(3):545–572, 1995.
- [Has12] Robert Haslhofer. Perelman's lambda-functional and the stability of Ricci-flat metrics. *Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations*, 45(3-4):481–504, 2012.
- [HM14] Robert Hashofer and Reto Müller. Dynamical stability and instability of Ricci-flat metrics. Math. Ann., 360(1-2):547–553, 2014.
- [Joy00] Dominic D. Joyce. *Compact manifolds with special holonomy*. Oxford Mathematical Monographs. Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2000.
- [Kot17] Brett Kotschwar. Short-time persistence of bounded curvature under the Ricci flow. Math. Res. Lett., 24(2):427–447, 2017.

- [KP20] Klaus Kroencke and Oliver Lindblad Petersen. L^p-stability and positive scalar curvature rigidity of Ricci-flat ALE manifolds. arXiv e-prints, page arXiv:2009.11854, September 2020.
- [Kry96] N. V. Krylov. Lectures on elliptic and parabolic equations in Hölder spaces, volume 12 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, 1996.
- [Li18] Yu Li. Ricci flow on asymptotically Euclidean manifolds. *Geom. Topol.*, 22(3):1837–1891, 2018.
- [Lo65] Stanisław Lojasiewicz. Ensembles semi-analytiques. *I.H.E.S. Lecture notes*, 1965.
- [LP87] John M. Lee and Thomas H. Parker. The Yamabe problem. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N.S.), 17(1):37–91, 1987.
- [Min09] Vincent Minerbe. Weighted Sobolev inequalities and Ricci flat manifolds. *Geom. Funct. Anal.*, 18(5):1696–1749, 2009.
- [Per02] G. Perelman. The entropy formula for the Ricci flow and its geometric applications. ArXiv Mathematics e-prints, November 2002.
- [SC02] Laurent Saloff-Coste. Aspects of Sobolev-type inequalities, volume 289 of London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2002.
- [Ses06] Natasa Sesum. Linear and dynamical stability of Ricci-flat metrics. *Duke Math. J.*, 133(1):1–26, 2006.
- [Shi89a] Wan-Xiong Shi. Deforming the metric on complete Riemannian manifolds. J. Differential Geom., 30(1):223–301, 1989.
- [Shi89b] Wan-Xiong Shi. Ricci deformation of the metric on complete noncompact Riemannian manifolds. J. Differential Geom., 30(2):303–394, 1989.
- [Sim83] Leon Simon. Asymptotics for a class of nonlinear evolution equations, with applications to geometric problems. Ann. of Math. (2), 118(3):525–571, 1983.
- [Sim20] Miles Simon. Extending four dimensional Ricci flows with bounded scalar curvature. Comm. Anal. Geom., 28(7):1683–1754, 2020.
- [SSS11] Oliver C. Schnürer, Felix Schulze, and Miles Simon. Stability of hyperbolic space under Ricci flow. Comm. Anal. Geom., 19(5):1023–1047, 2011.
- [Tak14] Ryosuke Takahashi. An ancient solution of the Ricci flow in dimension 4 converging to the Euclidean Schwarzschild metric. *Comm. Anal. Geom.*, 22(2):289–342, 2014.
- [Zha06] Qi S. Zhang. Some gradient estimates for the heat equation on domains and for an equation by Perelman. Int. Math. Res. Not., pages Art. ID 92314, 39, 2006.

SORBONNE UNIVERSITÉ AND UNIVERSITÉ DE PARIS, CNRS, IMJ-PRG, F-75005 PARIS, FRANCE *Email address*: alix.deruelle@imj-prg.fr

MIT, DEPT. OF MATH., 77 MASSACHUSETTS AVENUE, CAMBRIDGE, MA 02139-4307. *Email address*: ozuch@mit.edu

2005